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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... Good morning. This Budget and Finance Committee meeting will
please come to order. Today we have the review of the Department of Fire and Public Safety
followed by a public hearing this evening in Kihei. So with that I'd like to... it's nice to have
an almost full Council this morning, still only having our Vice-Chair Bob Carroll excused.
I'd like to welcome this morning the Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: And our Council Chair Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And Members Stacy Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --Elle Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --Don Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --Don Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --and Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Welcome back to Mr. Hokama and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: And we have this morning Yvette Bouthillier, our Committee Secretary, and
Michele Yoshimura, Chancy Hopper, and Jordan Molina our Committee Analysts. And once
again our trusty assistant from the Office of Budget, Sandy Baz.
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MR. BAZ: Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: So with that without objection, we'll open public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: And our first testifier this morning is Jonathan Starr.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. STARR: Good morning, honorable Council members, Chair White, Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair
Hokama. And really appreciate all of the time and thought you've been putting into the
budget. I'm here to testify on two Wailuku-related budget items. I know today is not the day
for consideration on it but and I wish I could have been here two weeks ago for it but it's
better late than never, and we're here now. And the two items are related to the Maui
Redevelopment Agency. They're two items that the agency has been discussing for several
years and it's really time to move them along, and with your kokua we can really do
something in Wailuku that'!l be positive. The first is the lao Plaza which is to complete the,
a small park and parking plan next to the lao Theatre. Currently it's really dangerous. There
are regular slip-and-fall accidents there are night, it's on a slope, it's graveled. It is not safe,
it's not lit, a lot of bad things happen there, and we need to do something about it. The MRA
has spent the last several years working with Planning, Public Works, and Parks to find a
solution to it which will not only be safe and enjoyable and beautiful but it will stop the
slip-and-fall accidents. And it'll also conform to the County standards and Codes for, you
know, park and parking which the current situation doesn't. It'll provide lighting and so on.
So we ask that you consider that as part of the budget. Some of the other testifiers are
actually more familiar with the details than I. The second item is the Clean and Safe
Program, Wailuku is not clean or safe in the morning. There are beer cans and whiskey
bottles and all kinds of trash. There are hundreds of people living on the streets of Wailuku
apart from the different agencies and the different at-risk housing that have brought people
in. There were quite a few homeless encampments that were closed down, and people are on
the streets and sidewalks and there is not a feeling that the town is safe. In fact it is not, there
are incidents every day. The International Downtown Association has a program that has
worked in hundreds of towns and cities, and it's basically, you know, they call it a
Downtown Ambassador Program or a Clean and Safe Program. And it basically is having a
community organization which can be a business development organization or, you know, a
business improvement district or the, our Maui Redevelopment Agency in this case -MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. STARR: --utilizing ex-law enforcement, military-type people who would be like an uncle in
the town to work with the police, keep their eyes open, talk to the shop owners. It works, it's
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cost effective, and we have a proposal to get that going and get Wailuku on the path to being
a place that's safe, clean, and the people have confidence in it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Jonathan. Our next testifier here in the Chambers is Teri Edmonds.
MS. EDMONDS: Aloha, Committee members -CHAIR WHITE: Welcome.
MS. EDMONDS: --Committee Chair. Thank you very much for having me. I'm Teri Edmonds
from If the Shoe Fits. Live and work in Wailuku and have for quite a number of years, at
least 14. I walk a lot and I too am in support of the Clean and Safe initiative. I think given
Wailuku's so beautiful anyway and we are the capital, would be a great town to start as an
example. Just like those Friday town parties, First Friday worked and it went to other towns.
I think that if there were money spent on developing a good Clean and Safe Program that
could relay into other small towns who are dealing with the same issues. I know some of the
malls deal with it. Maui Mall's got some of the problems that we address here, so I think that
it would be well worth the value. I haven't seen the MRA plan yet but I do support MRA
because they've made good decisions for us, and I've been there along the way and I'm glad
that there's somebody there creating an initiative and being able to organize the group. We
do have something that we kind of worked on a while ago that is community related, so me
as a shop owner, there's a plan that I would follow if I saw an incident that wouldn't put me
in harm directly. We have a plan in place, I say we dust that off and you get your community
involved plus a little bit of funding to help us with security. And then one of my other issues
for safety are the people that like to walk in the early mornings, they're out there before the
sun's up and they're residents, basically retirees. So I'm concerned about that as well, and
I'd like to avoid having an issue happen in Wailuku before it happens. I'm also concerned
about the kids, the kids that walk around. They're coming out of school in droves and they
walk by themselves, and we have reported security issues that have happened around the
schools at school quitting time. So with those things in mind, I think Clean and Safe would
be really, really great, and I think it has a good ring to it. If we're trying to bring in new
restaurants and the tourists on their way to the lao Valley, Clean and Safe, if Wailuku gets
that kind of reputation it'd just be great, you know. So thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Ms. Edmonds, for being
here. The question is do you have any literature or anything that we can take a look at for the
Clean and Safe Program? And if so, can you probably e-mail it to the Committee?
MS. EDMONDS: Sure. I think, I'm sure Jonathan's got this new plan for this Ambassador
Program, I love that, and then we do have the minutes that we are retrieving from the MRA.
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When we did this really big plan, we had steps one through ten basically, and yeah, I will
definitely follow up on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And secondly, have you been dealing with the Police Department?
'Cause I know they're building up the Community Police Officers Program again and that
(inaudible)...
MS. EDMONDS: My experience is is that they have been fabulous. They're always there when I
call right away, always, I've never had a delay, and honestly, Taguma's been great. I mean
he's so reliable coming around the corner every two hours, you know, I love that. I kind of
wish we had that in the morning, you know, the early hours or even like the library. I don't
trek up to the library on Thursday night just 'cause it goes through this part, you know,
there's some spaces that there could use some help, and I look forward to being able to do
that. So -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. EDMONDS: --thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa, did I see your hand -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: --go ... oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No but I take the opportunity to thank Ms. Edmonds for being here
this morning. I'm an old customer. Trying to be the Imelda of Maui. I finally gave up on
that. But I do know that, you know, Ten, you've spent an awful lot of time and energy in
trying to make Wailuku a better place, and I too like Member Couch would appreciate some,
you know, short, small, condensed material is what I'm trying to look for.
MS. EDMONDS: Sounds good.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know during budget time there is just so much paper around
here -MS. EDMONDS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --so if you can condense it for us it would really help as to exactly
what you need and how much it's going to cost and how it's going to work.
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MS. EDMONDS: Sounds great. I will defer that and make sure we work with, collaborate with
MRA to do that. How's that sound?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Perfect.
MS. EDMONDS: Small and condensed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Perfect. Thank you very much. Yeah, buh-bye.
MS. EDMONDS: Thanks you guys.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any other questions, Members? Thank you, Ms. Edmonds. And our
next testifier is Bill Mitchell.
MR. MITCHELL: Good morning, Mr. Chair and members of the Council. Thank you being hard,
for being hard at work on a Monday morning at 9 o'clock. I'm testifying on behalf of the
MRA, I'm currently the chair. Also speaking to the items that Jonathan Starr spoke to, one
of them being the lao Plaza project. If you're not familiar with it, actually back in 2006 that
space between the lao Theatre and the existing police substation was planned for a mini park.
I actually have the old plan for it here. The entire space was a park and I know it well
because I was the landscape architect that did the plan, but it never happened due to budget
items, et cetera, and never came to fruition. And it ended up just a vacant lot that ended up
being parked in, and I think you're probably familiar with the space that it's just a gravel
parking lot with, well it's gravel vacant lot with parking in it. So the MRA has worked the
last two years to develop a plan for that space, acknowledging that we need all the parking
that we can find in Wailuku Town. So rather than allocate the entire space as a park, we
planned the lower half of that space or about a third of it to be parking where it was
dimensionally efficient to do it, and then the upper third of the space next to the police
substation would be a little hardscape plaza space. In addition to that we have engineered
lighting and walkways and handicapped access, so we feel like it not only meets the needs of
Wailuku Town and cleaning up the space, but it also becomes a Code-compliant parking lot
which it's currently not, which is unfortunate because the County in this case is sort of not
complying with their own Off-Street Parking and Loading Ordinance. So we think this is a
great solution, and we spent some time and some resources putting those plans together to be
a shovel-ready project. So we really appreciate your help in seeing that funded so we could
get it built this year. Just to the other point, too, related to the MRA as both Jonathan and
Teri spoke to, we are really hearing the need for some safe and clean effort and outreach on
the streets of Wailuku, and we've struggled with this in the MRA for the past three or four
years that I've been on the MRA. And it's sort of come to the head where we need to have
someone that's capable of doing that on an afterhours basis. As Teri mentioned, it's before
hours and afterhours where Taguma or there's not as many people on the street that we need
to have someone available to make residents and people that come down and shop feel like
that there's a presence of safety and ease on the street, if you will. So we're looking for your
help in that also, and we really believe --
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. MITCHELL: --that Wailuku Town can be redeveloped. And if we take these small steps it'll
go a long way in setting the stage for things to come, because there are some things to come
as you'll see I think in this next year, where landowners are going to make some significant
investments in downtown Wailuku. And if we the MRA and the County can implement
these small steps I think it will give them reassurance that their investments are well spent.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we get the testifier's name?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we get the testifier's name, please?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Bill Mitchell.
CHAIR WHITE: Bill Mitchell. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And thank you, Bill, for being here.
MR. MITCHELL: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You have a copy of this latest version?
MR. MITCHELL: Yes. You all got a copy of that. You might not have seen it but it went to you
on Friday afternoon. Jon Starr and I sent you a letter, little cover letter with a description of
the park and the budget breakdown.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We haven't, at least I haven't received it, I don't know if
anybody else has. No. Okay, well we'll look forward to that -MR. MITCHELL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and if you would, direct one to the Chair and the Staff, that
way we will definitely know we'll get a copy of it.
MR. MITCHELL: We certainly will. Thanks so much.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We'll appreciate it `cause I know we've been working hard at
this for many, many years.
MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We've gone back and forth, right, Bill, you know that.
MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you very much. Appreciate your guys' help. Thank
you, Chair.
MR. MITCHELL: Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: I have one question.
MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: In shopping centers, the shopper center owner is generally the one that provides
the, you know, provides the security service and things of that nature.
MR. MITCHELL: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Does the MRA have that same capacity to act on behalf of the landowners and
folks that are leasing space from the various landowners?
MR. MITCHELL: My understanding, we do in the context of public right-of-ways, not on private
property but within the public right-of-ways we do. We've had the discussion with the
Police Department and good dialogue on that separation of what constitutes a police action
versus a Clean and Safe sort of person -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. MITCHELL: --and our understanding is that in County-controlled areas that the MRA would
be able to contract with someone to provide that presence, not a police presence, not a law
enforcement role but just as a goodwill ambassador, if you will, on the streets.
CHAIR WHITE: So does the proposal involve the MRA contracting this person or does the
proposal have the County contracting that person?
MR. MITCHELL: I think it's, it could go either way, it just depends on who wants to administer it.
I think the MRA would feel comfortable in doing it `cause we've had enough discussion
about it, but if you felt you wanted that contracted under the Planning Department or Public
Works, that would be just as acceptable, as long as the service is provided.
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CHAIR WHITE: Well no, the Chair's feeling is the more we can have the responsibility where the
base of knowledge of Wailuku is, the better off it would be. I think it would be much more
responsive if it were done through the MRA, that's why I was just interested in making sure
that you guys are set up to handle that type of thing.
MR. MITCHELL: We would feel comfortable in doing that. I think there's been enough
discussion. The challenge in the past is defining the job description, and I think we've gotten
to a place where we've done that and we can administer that in a way that would be
consistent. And the nice thing about it, it would be a contract individual, it wouldn't be an
employee of the County, per Se, so we have some flexibility on if that scope changes or we
need to modify it in some way, we'd have the ability to do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, great. Any other questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you for your
testimony -MR. MITCHELL: Thank you very much. Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: --this morning. And I don't see anyone left here in the Chambers that's going to
be testifying this morning, so we'll go to the District Offices. Starting in Hana, Dawn, do
you have any testifiers this morning?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we'll go to Lanai, Denise, do you have any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Ella on Molokai, do you have any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: All right. And thank you for your hospitality on Friday night for our hearing over
there. And seeing no one approaching the podium to provide testimony, without objection,
the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Public testimony is closed.
• .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
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ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (CC 14-3 1)
DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY

CHAIR WHITE: And we'll move on with the review of the Department of Fire and Public Safety.
And joining us this morning is Chief Jeff Murray and I believe Cindy Kagoshima. Welcome
to you both.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you. Good morning.
MR. BAZ: And, Members, we'll be on, starting on Page 251 of the Mayor's Proposed Budget.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Chief, feel free to proceed. Oh, actually before you start, Members, we're
going to do things a little bit differently today. We're going to go through the Budget book
by program and then go to the Details by program and go page by page, because I, we've
been jumping around and I think it's difficult for us to move back and forth. . . (inaudible)...
and I think it's better if we just simply, you know, I'll say if there's any questions on Pages X
to Y. And I think that'll make it easier for us to keep up with each other. So with that,
welcome, Chief Murray, and you can proceed.
MR. MURRAY: Aloha and good morning, Budget Chair, Council members. All right. We'll be
going through our Department summary. So first of all, we'll be coming across our
Administration Program, and following that will be our Training Program and Fire
Operations as well as Fire Prevention. This Department has 320 personnel, 9 commission
members, 69 volunteers trained in disaster preparedness through our Community Emergency
Responder Training program, also known as CERT. We also accomplished the Lahaina
Station apparatus bay was completed last fiscal year. So any questions on the Administrative
and Maintenance Program?
CHAIR WHITE: Well if you could go through your, just the Budget portion and the Goals and
Objectives and so forth, and then we'll move to the Details.
MR. MURRAY: All right. On the Salaries and Wages, we have some significant changes to the
Collective Bargaining and Salary Commission increases. You'll see the change amount is
193,613. Yeah, we're requesting two additional positions, one Secretary III to support our
Deputy Fire Chief as well as the two Assistant Chiefs. There are no clerical staff at this time
there. We also have an Information/Communications System Manager. That will be a
civilian position. This will help us accomplish our radio system upgrades. This will support
the Police Department in their radio system and cover our Department. We also have
Collective Bargaining adjustments. Yeah, and these are for the Bureau Opportunity Benefit
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Incentives. And Materials and Supplies would be for the Secretary as well as the
Communications Manager.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So we'll get into those as we move into the Details, but, Members, do you
have questions on the Key Activity, Goals, and Measures? Ms. Baisa, any questions on the
Goals and Measures?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not really. I do have a more general question that is related to
administration. Last year when the Fire Department was here, there was a lot of talk and
concern and planning about accreditation. Can we have a status of that?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Thank you, Chair. Well at this time, the Department hasn't moved
forward with accreditation. We have asked for an accreditation manager, that has not been
passed through. We still are moving forward with our certification and training process of
that which takes up about 80 percent of the accreditation process in itself, so we're still
moving forward as a Department but we haven't taken the steps to move towards
accreditation as something that is part of our goals that we really want to see set forth. As
you know, the Police Department is spending this week having their re-accreditation. I think
it would be extremely positive for accountability, also help us fiscally with our running of
our Department and, you know, managing our systems a whole lot better and more efficiently
with an accreditation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chief, is that position that you wanted that we didn't fund still, is it
in here again?
MR. MURRAY: It wasn't passed down through Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. But you did ask for it?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, I did.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Chief. Thank you for being
here.
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MR. MURRAY: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: On page, your budget proposal for, on Page 258. Your
expansion position for your Communications Systems Manager, is this combined with your
Secretary III? Is this a combination?
MR. MURRAY: It's separate.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's separate.
MR. MURRAY: It's separate. And this will be, we're asking for a civilian position.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So when we had the Police Department, my understanding is
that they have full control over our radio systems and what have you.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That includes Fire Department in it.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So what would this civilian position's role be that the Police
Department is not able to provide?
MR. MURRAY: The Police Department provides the overall communications for the whole County
radio system. Right now we utilize fire fighters on their off time to help with the servicing
and programming and keeping accountability of our radio system which has become
overwhelming. So what we need to do is augment what the Police has so that we can take
care of our system within our Department under their governance.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. If I may ask also, on the same page, Professional
Services. Are you using.. .oh, no, is your personnel working to update the standard operating
procedures? And if so or if that is going on, what would your contractor be doing that's
different from what your personnel, if they are participating in updating your standard
procedures?
MR. MURRAY: Thank you for that question. We've spent the last five years trying to update our
policies and procedures and our best practice guidelines, and it has been quite a bear to put
together a committee. We had a battalion chief that since retired, was the head of that
committee. We made some strides in that area but we are unable to finish that because of the
amount of work that it, that needs, so what, it costs us quite a bit of money in overtime for
these personnel to actually work on the projects. So we're just having a problem with the
time. Everybody has their regular duties to take care of along with this, so it's been
becoming a problem for us to finish it. So what we would, asking is that we have a
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contractor come in and finish our process and get those policies out, because it hasn't been
completely changed, our policy, since 1989. And we have had updates and revisions in
2002, 2003, and 2006 but it hasn't been complete, so what we want to do is have a complete
document that a contractor would be able to do with the resources that they have. We have
made quite an investment in this area but we're unable to finish it because of the amount of
work that needs to be done, so that's why we're asking. We've come to the point where our
committee is just burnt out.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's all I have for now, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Chief, thank you for
being here.
MR. MURRAY: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, along the lines Ms. Crivello was querying about was one
of my questions also in your updating the procedures, best practice guidelines for I guess
emergency operations.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And my, you know, I'm looking at the workman's
compensation detail list and you folks are in the top three, but I gotta say, Police at 72 claims,
Parks 66, and yourselves at 29 which I commend you, that's pretty low number considering
how big of an employ, how much you have in your Department and the type of work you do.
So I commend you on that. But so this has safety programs and guidelines within it?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, it'll encompass all of our policies and standard operating procedures which
we are moving to best practice guidelines. And it has everything to do with our training as
well as our operation out in the field.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I think that's key. Obviously you are doing something
right 'cause I say the numbers aren't that astronomical, but so that's a good thing. I just
didn't see it in plain language within the goals 'cause safety is a big issue obviously -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in... (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: That's the foremost reasoning behind this, all of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: You know and technology has changed, styles and operating procedures have
changed, so we need to update that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good. Thank you. And, Chair, I'm not, we have this other
list in regards to unbudgeted equipment purchases, would this be a question for this, the
Administration?
CHAIR WHITE: I'd prefer to do that when we get into the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Details.
CHAIR WHITE: --Details.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, all right. I'll...
CHAIR WHITE: When we get to Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I'll relinquish the floor then. Thank you, Chief. Thank
you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Really fun making decisions on this expansion, Chair. .. .(inaudible).
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm just going to follow up with my
colleagues Ms. Cochran and as well as Ms. Crivello. On Page 258, on the Professional
Services, the one-time appropriation to update the standard, SOPs, standard operating
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procedures using an outside contract. Would this benefit the Department in terms of getting
the accreditation needed?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And why is that?
MR. MURRAY: Because it formulates the process of how we're doing it. So we're on task right
now, it's just we don't have the manpower to finish it, so what we need to do is get that done
and then annually it'll be updated by our Internal Affairs Chief. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And so basically this would be, yeah, basically a one-time
appropriation still -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and it's something that would, you're basically guaranteeing
that if we had this in place we would be I guess at the point of accreditation? I mean at
least...
MR. MURRAY: Much closer.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah our percentage would be much closer, and these are the areas that they look
into. So, you know, like your strategic plan and all of those different things that they look
into, but part of the policies and procedures needs to get done, you know, on a liability side
as well. Plus we're playing, you know, our game from the same sheet of music.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And what is the importance of having accreditation?
MR. MURRAY: The importance is the accountability and having an understanding of all of our
members, knowing what our process is, and knowing what our goals are on an annual basis.
And keeping everybody from the bottom to the top accountable of what they're doing in their
position. So I think it's an incredible tool for this community to have, you know, and it
keeps it from sliding backwards or side to side. It keeps everybody focused because it
utilizes all the data that we have within our County, and I think that's very important because
if you ask us where should our next station be built, this, the accreditation process and the
Standards of Cover will give you that to an area within a mile. And so as developments
come about, we would know more specifically of how to place those resources.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chief, if we were to obtain accreditation would that then, would
there be additional funding nationwide or something subsequent to adding I guess leverage to
applying for Federal or State or any other type of funding revenue sources?
- 15 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2014

MR. MURRAY: That's an excellent question because they don't say that out in written form, but I
can assure you if you look at the grants that are received nationwide a high percentage is
departments that are accredited. So it not only gives the Federal government an opportunity
to look at what their money is going to, it's accountable in a higher way. So a very good
question, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And if so happen, Chair, we do eventually look into ambulatory
services, would this type of accreditation help support that type of program?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely. It keeps it, really clear lines of your responsibilities and what you can
and what you cannot do.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So it's a tool. It's a very good tool to keep everybody on track.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. And I have a couple more questions, Chair, if you
would allow.
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Actually before you get to those questions, Chief, maybe you can provide us with
the information that you just mentioned regarding the higher level of grants awarded to
accredited departments.
MR. MURRAY: All right, we can work on that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the other question was I don't recall whether the Police Department
has one but are you aware of whether they have an accreditation manager?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, they do, it's a Lieutenant.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so they've assigned, I guess they don't have a specific title for that, right?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know what their title is but I know they had a person that, actually the past
three people that were in charge of that. I believe it started with an Assistant Chief when
they first got accredited and then it moved down to a Lieutenant as a maintenance part of that
program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, great. Thanks. Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Chief, on Page 257 for the Secretary III, the
additional employee, can you explain who or what capacity Secretary, this position would be
filling or supporting?
MR. MURRAY: This would support our administrative staff, mainly the Deputy Chief's Office as
well as the two Assistant Chiefs' office, our Operations Assistant Chief as well as our
Support Services Assistant Chief. Right now they have no clerical staff.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So since that being said, if they don't have clerical staff,
what type of duties are being done and who's doing those duties?
MR. MURRAY: Majority of the duties they are doing themselves, so the typing and
correspondence, answering the phone calls, doing all of that layout is done by themselves.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And who's themselves?
MR. MURRAY: Deputy Chief Shimada, Assistant Chief David Thyne, and Assistant Chief
Valeriano Martin.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And what percentage of their time of work are they spending
towards those clerical type duties?
MR. MURRAY: It varies. It varies from, you know, 15 to 50 percent sometimes, it's all dependent
on the job at hand.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you, Chair. I think my colleagues have covered, you
know, the areas of expansion and salaries and all the other issues. I wanted to go to 259, you
know, and specifically, you know, we start right from the top, purchasing of four SUVs for
Ocean Safety Division Battalion Chief and two utility trucks for Fire Services Officer. But
I'm curious, I know the changeover is coming, do they not have vehicles right now under
Parks? You know because when we, when we made the transfer from Public Works to
Environmental Management, equipment went with the division, so that's why my question is
you're asking for four SUVs and so what does that, why do you need four SUVs for Ocean
Safety when I would think they should have 'em coming over?
MR. MURRAY: All right. As a clarification it's one SUV and one two-wheel-drive utility truck for
our Fire Services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. Excuse me, I'm reading four wheel...
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CHAIR WHITE: Four wheel drive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, four-wheel-drive. I apologize.
MR. MURRAY: So that one SUV for the Battalion Chief of Ocean Safety is a new position and
there was no vehicles with that position.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: The Fire Services Officer is a replacement. That vehicle has 200,000 miles and is
15 years old.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, okay. Pardon me for that mistake. I was reading
it backwards. I'm sorry. I'm still on some other time zone yet, I haven't gotten...
MR. MURRAY: I'll take the four though, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's in your other wish list, yeah. And the next one I
had was the Maintenance and Repair, the 105,000 for the Weis Draft Commander. Can you
explain that 'cause...
MR. MURRAY: The Draft Commander is a tool that is on a trailer. Oh, what that does is allow us
to pump test our fire engines and any fire truck with a pump. So when it certifies the pump
to its rated capacity, that means the pumper, the engine itself is certified to be a fire engine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So what that allows us to do is send that to Molokai as well as Lanai and have
those pumpers tested as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. This is for maintenance and repair of this Weis, yeah?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you, how often do you repair or maintain this?
MR. MURRAY: We test our engines annually.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, our ladders, anything with a pump we test it annually, but we've been
unable to test in on Lanai. We've, we made a makeshift test area for Molokai but we have to
utilize a dump truck and spray water. So it has to be pumping at its rated capacity in order to
pass that test and we do it annually.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this 105,000 is really for the thing to be moved around, you
know, transported.
MR. MURRAY: No, it's for the item itself.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For the item itself, to buy it or to repair it?
MR. MURRAY: So what it does is it re-circulates the water that we use -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --so we're not wasting water at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: And the, yeah, I think we have some funding in there as well to ship it from island
to island -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --on a yearly basis.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah. Okay. I just was curious, such a large amount
and so I thought either you were purchasing it or, you know, you said maintenance and repair
so.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah so we're going to buy that tool which is a, it's a little trailer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you're buying that. Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Now I'm clear on that. I was kind of curious how that
was working.
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CHAIR WHITE: Well -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --the Budget Staff and I had the same question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Question, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: What is this thing?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because we couldn't figure out how it was written.
CHAIR WHITE: So if you go online and put that in you'll see that it's basically, looks like a
container -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --on a trailer and they pump the water in and it calibrates the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Pressure and all that.
CHAIR WHITE: --pressure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: My question on that is whether or not or how do you test them now on Maui? Is it
using a specific, do you have a tank somewhere or do you use the same dump truck method?
MR. MURRAY: We use, we have a draft pit at the Kahului Fire Station. When we built that station
in 1991 that was part of the plan, so what we do is we bring our engines there to get certified.
And we have to maintain that water that's in there which is pretty. . . because it's subsurface,
so every year we gotta clean that thing out, get it all set because we want very clean water
going through the pumps. 'Cause if it not it will do damage and it won't operate according to
specifications.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So this is primarily for...
MR. MURRAY: It's mainly for the outer islands.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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MR. MURRAY: And if we can, if we need to do multiple at a time we will have that opportunity
here on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there, do any of the other counties own one of these things? . . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Big Island just purchased one two years ago and I believe Honolulu Fire
Department has one as well, as well as the Federal departments in Hawaii.
CHAIR WHITE: Is it possible for us to borrow the machine and have it shipped? Since we're going
to ship it to Lanai and Molokai anyway, it may be less expensive to ship Oahu's.
MR. MURRAY: You know we could explore that idea but realize that Honolulu would probably
not be able to do it, 'cause they do their annual testing year round because they have 43
stations, upwards to 67 engines. So if you did that every three days you'd be testing one a
day, one every three days. The Big Island, they use it because of the distance traveled
between stations, so their mechanics take it out to the stations and test the truck in their
district so they don't bring it back to the mechanic shop. I can inquire.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, I was just, wanted to chime in along the lines that
you were discussing just now in regards to borrowing or seeing who else has this equipment.
I was thinking about your ...(inaudible)... and if they have one, if that, their ... do they have
one?
MR. MURRAY: No, they don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, they utilize ours?
MR. MURRAY: Their types of pumps are slightly different than ours.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay. That was my question 'cause then perhaps
utilize what they have and the one here can go to the other islands or anyways so -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --never mind. Scratch that idea. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, any other questions for, on activities, goals, and measures?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah actually, Chair? I did have one. In Chiefs opening
comments in regards to the CERT training or is that the next.. .no, that's, training CERT
program.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sixty-nine volunteers. How does this program interact if any
with Red Cross?
MR. MURRAY: Some of the people that attend those courses also volunteer with the Red Cross.
So it's basically managed through Civil Defense as well as our people are the instructors. So
when they come in, that is overtime for those people to train these classes. Yeah, so we're
taking line Captains and line personnel and utilizing them for the training for this program.
So we support Civil Defense.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, very good. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. On, budget proposal 258, Auto Allowance. So you
use your personal vehicles?
MR. MURRAY: Thank you for that question, Ms. Crivello. Yes, we are inquiring to see if we can
have myself, Deputy Chief, and the two Assistant Chiefs get an auto allowance so we can
hand down our vehicles, because we've been, we haven't been able to purchase any vehicles
so we'd want to do it exactly like the Police Department does. It gives us some flexibility
and the funding not all at once for our SUVs.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay so that's not for, that's not to provide for fuel or anything of that sort or
maintenance?
MR. MURRAY: It's a stipend that covers X amount of gallons per month per vehicle.
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CHAIR WHITE: But you also have.. .well we'll get into that on the.. .you have Mileage and
Allowable Reportable Non-Tax and there's $6,500 there. Would that be covering the same
thing?
MR. MURRAY: I don't have that document in front of me.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. From my understanding if they receive, if the Chief and Deputy receive a
stipend for the Vehicle Allowance they do not, they're not eligible for mileage
reimbursements on top of that. So they, you know, they can only get one or the other,
basically. The, currently the Police Chief and Deputy Chief utilize this model.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if we approve this, is the corresponding expense going to go away?
MR. BAZ: Well, Mr. Chair, from my understanding they don't charge, the Police, current Fire Chief
and Deputy Chief's vehicles are County vehicles so they wouldn't be getting mileage
reimbursement right now anyway.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the mileage reimbursement doesn't involve fuel or maintenance?
MR. BAZ: Well the mileage reimbursement is for personal use of business use of a personal
vehicle based on the IRS' mileage reimbursement rate, and that does cover the, that person's.
you know, maintenance, fuel, all of that kind of stuff. It's not, we don't fill their gas and give
them mileage. Put it that way.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. MURRAY: The 6,500 covers all of our employees. That's the total for use. It doesn't come
under our office, it's for training purposes or people using their own vehicle. That's the
amount that we have on an annual basis.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: And relocation as well for fire fighters moving from one station to the next.
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CHAIR WHITE: So have we done a comparison of what that cost, is that a cost savings for the
County if we allow them to have the allowance and purchase their own vehicles or?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Depending on the replacement of vehicles and the vehicle cost, there would
be a cost savings in us paying a stipend versus, or a car allowance versus us buying new
vehicles for the Chief and Deputy Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Did you do that comparison and can you provide it to us if you did?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we can provide that to you. I haven't done a full analysis of it but I can do that for
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any other questions before we go to the Details?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And lastly, Page 259, Goal 3, No. 2 in
reference to reducing impacts on our natural resources, and it looks like five projects were
completed relating to waste-to-energy and recycling. Can I get elaboration, Chief, on that?
What the programs are that you folks have completed or are looking forward to completing?
MR. MURRAY: I will have my Fire Services Officer come down and answer that question for you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chief. If that's okay, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Chief. All right. Chief Mainaga just told me that he doesn't have the data with
him right now specifically for that, but he will be able to provide it for you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We'll get that later. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Before we move on, on Page 259
on Goal 1. I'm a little confused, Chair. Number one makes sense, they had 20 percent of it
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done in 2013, 2014 they expect to do 100 percent, in 2015 they do 100 percent because it's a
review. Now the Goal 2 says develop a best practice guideline to be used as policies and
procedures, and in 2013 they did 25 percent, this year they hope to do 100 percent, and then
they hope to do 100 percent in 2015. So if we're going to complete it in 2014 I'm confused
about why we have the same number in 2015. I would think they're inching this up or if it
was a review like line one, it makes sense to me.
MR. MURRAY: To clarify that, Chair, it is a review, and the development, yeah, you're right, it
should be a much less percentage. But -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah 'cause your goal is to get there.
MR. MURRAY: --yeah, 'cause we're asking for the funding, right. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just wanted to -MR. MURRAY: Thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --to be sure I was reading it correctly. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, we will not have, will we not have Corp. Counsel at the
meetings?
CHAIR WHITE: They're monitoring from their office and they can be up here in a couple of
minutes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: As long as they can respond as quickly as the Committee needs. On this
vehicle request, allowances, is this considered compensation?
CHAIR WHITE: There are IRS rules that guide that decision.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's why I had hoped -CHAIR WHITE: We can have...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --at least our Corporation Counsel can respond, and if it is, what is, are
we going to pay benefits on this calculations?
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CHAIR WHITE: My recollection if, is the...
MR. MURRAY: If I may, Chair? Thank you, Mr. Hokama, for that question. During our research
for that item, it is taxable to the people that are receiving it, and I don't believe the benefit
side of it was on that. I can't answer that 100 percent but I know that we will have to pay
taxes on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well let's go find out so we know exactly what is our responsibility and
we can let the employee know what is their, what is our expectations of them.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, there are different calibrations of the taxable amount. In some cases
depending on the use, it can be the full amount of the monthly benefit, and in others, its
significantly limited by virtue of the type of use that it's put to. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And is that going to be determined in Finance or in Fire Department?
CHAIR WHITE: My understanding is that the, where these benefits are provided elsewhere in the
County, it's Finance that does the calculation and passes it on to Personnel.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. It'll be fun, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And if you'd like I've been expecting to see Mr. Ueoka appear at the door. Oh!
There he is as I...
MR. MURRAY: Chair, I have a point to make as soon as Mr. Ueoka is done.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Did you hear the question or would you like Mr. Hokama to
restate it?
MR. UEOKA: I heard the beginning part, whether or not this will be counted as compensation. I
don't know off the top of my head but we will absolutely have the Department of Finance
look into that and our office will work with them to make sure we're following all of our
required IRS reporting practices though. But it's a very good point to raise and I believe the
Chief and Director Agsalog are aware of it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Ueoka. Chief, you had something to share?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, I did. Thank you. I just wanted to bring up that this allowance proposal, we
were trying to find creative ways to give you folks the options that you need to allow us to
get the vehicles that we need. Because the vehicles that we have right now, there are three of
'em that would be handed down, so that's three less SUVs that you would need to purchase.
And if you notice, some of our requests went down from last year and that encompasses that
whole thought process. So we were just trying to alleviate some of the purchasing for the
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now because of the shortages that we've had, and we'd utilize the vehicles that we have now
and hand it down to different areas that are in need right away.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. In a little bit more simple terms, you would use your
personal vehicles while giving up and passing down your -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Department vehicles?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For any event that you would need to go to?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So in essence it would be the Deputy Chief's vehicle as well as the AC of
Support Services, their vehicles would go down to our Battalion Chief. So if you notice,
none of our Battalion Chief vehicles are in here, we have one that is 150,000 miles and the
other at 100,000. So what we're trying to do is like I said earlier the, be creative and see how
we can save money today as we move forward and actually accomplish our goals.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the, if you were to get the vehicles in the next year or two or
whatever if the budget allows then you will remove that request from here?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, if the, if this body chooses for us to have County vehicles then we would take
this specific item out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions on this section? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Before we move on, in, under Page 258, Other Costs.
And I'm all for safety equipment of course but just never heard of the Maui All Hazards
Incident Management Team, and who is that and what's that comprised of?
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MR. MURRAY: We've had it around for over three years now. It is headed by our Department,
and what that means is they, our Assistant Chief of Operations is in charge of that group.
They've been to different large incidents on the West Coast on those large fires, getting
certified. We also help out with the fair. So it's a group of 38 people, so 3 deep in every
position. They are trained to handle all hazards is what it actually is, not just fire, and it is
comprised of many different departments within the County as well as private sector. So in
case we have a large incident that goes on for quite some time, that's the group that we
would hand that off to to manage the operation. So two years ago we had funding, grant
funding to start the process 'cause it's very costly to get these individuals trained up to get
into a certified position like this. So that is something that we had a goal of and it is a multiagency group but it's run by our Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So this is just the maintenance of that group as well as more training and to get a
few more people up-to-date. And like I said, it's very costly, we had $100,00 two years ago
to start this whole process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so, a follow-up, Chair. And so the people involved
are certified --

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --per se, and now you don't need any further, I mean I guess
they'll have updates and training. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: Right. They would have to maintain their certification, and we also have to have
other positions that as we move forward as a team as a whole, they need to get up to status on
that. So this is just part of that process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And these are primarily, I mean what type of level of fire
fighter, is it certain level of a fire fighter that's been put through this program for
certification?
MR. MURRAY: It's all dependent because we don't force our people to take this course. You
know it benefits them as well as the Department because we can cross use this information as
we get trained, so it's anywhere from Fire Fighter ITs to Chiefs.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Excellent. Very good. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Chief, you mentioned that it was not just your Department.
MR. MURRAY: Yes. We have individuals from Ocean Safety, Maui Police Department, GIS, Civil
Defense, as well as private sector security, Hotel Association.
CHAIR WHITE: So when you mentioned the number 39 is that the Fire Department's number or is
that the total from all departments?
MR. MURRAY: Total.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So of the equipment list can you share with us what kind of safety
equipment this relates to?
MR. MURRAY: If I may I'd like to ask Operations Assistant Chief David Thyne to come here. He
is actually our incident commander for this project and he would be able to shed some light
on this for you.
CHAIR WHITE: If there are no objections, we'll have Mr. Thyne come down.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. THYNE: Good morning, Members and Chair White.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. THYNE: My name is Dave Thyne, Assistant Chief of Operations for the Fire Department. Just
to correct a couple of questions or answers actually, we actually have over 300 members
trained variously across again the County, members from private sector as well, Police
Department as Chief mentioned. The positions he mentioned were actually command
positions within the organization of Type 3 Incident Management, so just to clarify that. And
the ensemble that we talk about is rated to safety standards that are established by for wildfire
for the, for wildfire for instance it's mandated by OSHA as well as the National Wildland
[sic] Coordinating Group, so they have Nomex clothing, those types of things, hard hats, eye
goggles, things of that nature. So being that it's all hazard it's wide ranging from, you know,
DOT vest, ANSI rated to again Nomex clothing. So what the issue is I guess is not so much
for the fire fighters because most of us have those but again being a interagency team that we
are, we have to outfit for instance some of our GIS folks 'cause they'll be in the field as well
doing situation assessments and whatnot. So that's kind of basically what it's for as well as
for what we call mobile command posts which are basically for lack of a better term a
MASH type of tent if I can use that kind of analogy, being a field command post. Inclusive
of that would be generators, lighting, things of that nature as well. So and this isn't the only
funding source we have the benefit of having, we also have the State Homeland Security
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grant which thanks to our friends downstairs in Civil Defense have helped us with this
training as well in the past so.
CHAIR WHITE: Do, can you give us a sense of what portion of the additional funding is for
personal safety equipment versus other equipment to set up in the MASH-type operation?
MR. THYNE: Well I would be shooting from the hip if I did, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. THYNE: I broke it down for Chief in a sense of approximately, just an approximation it costs
about $500, 400 to $500 for the Nomex clothing alone, and so you can kind of multiple that
by the number of people that we would have to outfit, again discounting the fire fighters who
already have the clothing. Just to kind of go off on a little bit of a tangent, we did acquire
$50,000 worth of equipment through the Homeland Security grant which gave us a
foundation for what a incident command post, mobile incident command post would look
like. We're actually procuring those items at this time. So just an off the cuff, again, remark,
basically a tent, a MASH type of tent, Chair White, is about $15,000, the type that they
would use for all hazard being wind resistant, et cetera. So it's really a placeholder. I know
that budgets are tight in these times so of course we don't want to ask for the world. We look
for all those other funding sources. But as we expand this program we're going to continue
to provide you with information that will increase our capabilities. And of course when we
look at all hazards and especially Type 3, it's not your everyday incident. There's a FEMA
rating scale, Type 1 is like Chief mentioned these big fires and Katrina-type events, if you
will. Type 2 is a Statewide localized disaster meaning, you know, a hurricane comes through
and wipes out or some of these things we saw in Missouri and Kansas and some of the big
tornadoes that go through. And then down to Type 3 is basically an island or a County type
of event. So we look at that being, especially in a hurricane event being the possibility that a
lot of our radio systems are down, a lot of our facilities are damaged or uninhabitable for the
interim period anyway, and so we need to set up these mobile command posts to direct the
responders and also integrate with FEMA as they come in as well with their assets. So sorry
for the long-winded answer but I'm very passionate about this, we've been working on it for
many years so. And thanks for your support.
CHAIR WHITE: No, we appreciate passion. You mentioned that there was a possibility of
accessing the Civil Defense grants. Can you please double check with them and see if they
have any thoughts whether we can cover that out of, cover this amount out of those grants as
opposed to General Fund?
MR. THYNE: Yeah, absolutely. We do every year apply for the State Homeland Security grant.
and as you probably know as you review many of the departments, especially Police, you
know, we all share the amount that's allocated -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. THYNE: --to the State, to the County, especially. And so oftentimes.. .and Jacob was here
earlier, he has the critical nodes that he's, he has an interest in, keeping our network up to
speed again. So we all meet in a room downstairs, it's been Police, Fire, the Mayor's Office
got involved this year looking at some cameras and emergency call boxes, et cetera, at some
of our park facilities. So we basically don't want to be greedy and so we ask for what we can
justify. There's about a 20-page justification that I write for each and every one. We've
been successful in the past and we will continue to do so, I assure you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members... Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know we supported and I think gave Police one expensive,
expensive mobile command center. So what we're hearing today is that mobile defense
command center is only good for Police requirements, it's not good for anything else that the
County may need it for?
MR. MURRAY: No. These are specifically for the areas that they will be in. The Police command
post can rove if we need, but in all hazard situation the Police command post will probably
be our tertiary area for the central dispatch, and that needs to be in a semi-clean area so we
won't have it at the area. So these would be there to protect our people and that staff at that
specific area.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So try give us one scenario, Chief, so we can appreciate the request.
MR. MURRAY: All right. So we have a large brushfire on the West Side and we have our IMT
team out there and now we have a hostage situation on the other side, we would relieve that
command vehicle to come and deal with the hostage situation because it's an enclosed area.
They have the technology that they need for those items and we should be able to handle our
thing on the outside. And say if we had a natural disaster like a hurricane and we have
multiple districts having a problem, then the command post would be part of probably the
Mayor's EOC if it has to go mobile, as well as and then our teams would be in specific
jurisdictions handling incidents that they have out there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you're going to be equipped as well as the mobile --

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --command center?
MR. MURRAY: No, we would use our radio system to communicate with the mobile center, yeah.
So if it's a one incident then we can utilize that but we would have it off the area, especially
if it's wildfire or anything that has inability to get that vehicle there.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So would you have one facility already on Lanai or Molokai and then if
need you just set 'em up? Or is it going to be here and then if need be you gotta transport it
to Lanai?
MR. MURRAY: Right now as it stands because we don't have that much resources we would
transport. We have enough to take care of what we have initially on Lanai and Molokai with
Red Cross as well as Civil Defense, but I don't think we could do something really long.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And most of these things are all qualified for FEMA reimbursements? I
see the Chief-MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --nodding so that's a good answer, Chief, you gotta be able to -MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --say that on the record.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I think that's great that you guys already checked out FEMA
reimbursement capabilities, so that's good. Okay, thank you very much.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome. Thank you. Thanks, Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, with that we'll move to the Details which start on Page 7-1. Okay.
And we'll just go right into the Administration Program on Page 7-3. And we've already
discussed some of the increases in staffing. Are there any further questions on the two
additional requests or anything on Pages 7-3 and 74? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope, none at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman? Okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That Fire Command Chief position, 911008, Index Code 0292, position
number. I thought we supported that for the accreditation originally, Chairman, and now it's
being used for another requirement of the Department and I understand that's public
relations. So can the Chief tell us what happened since I get one similar request now?
CHAIR WHITE: What was the position number?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 0292, Fire Command Chief, EM-05.
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MR. MURRAY: Initially that position was to handle the strategic plan, yeah, and their overtime
there was some issues about whether that being was taken care of or not. And in order for us
to maintain that position working with DPS, we moved several other responsibilities under
that individual or position, one to include the PlO's responsibilities as well as our Capital
Improvement and Maintenance Program that we have within our Department. As you know
we have no BMRs, we have no specific area that is responsible for the maintenance of our
facilities as well as the items and equipment within and that's what we moved that
responsibilities to.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And you kept 'em at one EM-05 allocation?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Well actually it currently is an EM-03 but we have it as an EM-05 and we
just have never been able to move it up to that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So wait now, let's get this straight. This is now an EM-03
currently?
MR. MURRAY: It's always been an EM-03.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But we've been budgeting at EM-05?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Why is that, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I would have to go back and look at the current assignment of that position, but that's the
way it's been budgeted by the Department for a number of years.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, as time has gone on, we've been told that, to leave it at that pay scale.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know I get no problem paying what we need and what they're
currently doing. I mean I gotta deal with one expensive contract.
MR. MURRAY: Understood.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Nine of us gotta deal with one expensive contract, Chair, so I prefer we
be as accurate as possible in the Budget Details, Chair. If it's a three then we should list it as
a three and adjust the requirements, dollar amounts appropriately. I mean I know what
happens to banks when they round up or round down .5, .4 of a cent, and that's how banks
get in trouble. So I prefer it to be as accurate as possible, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: So, Chief, just to be clear, you mentioned that you were told to keep it that way,
was that --33-
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MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we were told to keep it at a three -CHAIR WHITE: --Department of Personnel Services?
MR. MURRAY: --and we've always, in our hopes were always to get it at an EM-OS. I mean this
was at that time I believe in 2008 when things were getting cut and positions that weren't
filled were being lost, and we were told during that time and since then to hold it at this
position in our hopes that this position would be an EM-OS. So we've asked for the
reallocation of that and it hasn't been pushed through.
CHAIR WHITE: Reallocation from -MR. MURRAY: From a three to a five.
CHAIR WHITE: --three to a five?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, that's it.
CHAIR WHITE: It shows here that it was a five last year. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, as I mentioned, Mr. Chair, the budget document, the Budget Details are for,
basically for informational purposes only. We try to be as accurate as possible but the
personnel records for these positions don't always match. The Department sometimes will
adjust position classifications and position descriptions, position titles that are, in
anticipation, you know, they'll adjust it in the budget in anticipation of getting them
Whether or not that
reclassified through the Department of Personnel Services.
reclassification happens is a separate process. Just changing it in the budget document
doesn't change a position.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand that, but it would seem that the budget document should reflect
the current status in the previous year if you're hoping to change it from a three to a five.
And anyway, I'm a little bit confused, too. Any further questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, on 7-4, I may have misheard the Chief so I'll ask him the
question regarding the expansion positions that we gave him for this fiscal year. So your Fire
Equipment Mechanic, Office Operations Assistant II, Account Clerk III and your Battalion
Chief (Ocean Safety), that is still vacant, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That four is filled?
MR. MURRAY: All filled except for the Internal Affairs Officer. We are going back and forth with
DPS as we speak.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so thank you for that, Chief. Only the Internal Affairs Officer is
still vacant and you're working with Personnel?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The rest is filled positions?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great. Thank you very much for that.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, when were these filled? Because the vacancy report that we were provided
by DPS -MR. MURRAY: Okay. The...
CHAIR WHITE: --shows the Fire Equipment Mechanic and the Office Operations Assistant both
still vacant.
MR. MURRAY: The Fire Equipment Mechanic started April 1st and the Office Ops Assistant will
start May 1st
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So.. .okay. Other questions on seven, on the personnel in this division or
this program? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. On your Information/Communication
Systems Manager, I understand the need for the radio guy potentially but the, or girl, but
what part of the computer systems management that they would be doing or that ITS
wouldn't be?
MR. MURRAY: Well we're working that out right now. They need a lot of help. You know when
we request for services, it takes quite some time for them to come and set up our computers
and do the changeovers and all of those things. So what we want to do is have continuity
within our Department so if we have any shutdowns that we can have a person to deal with
that. Every day our radios have issues, so having a point person within our Department to
accommodate that and help the Police Department along is very well needed. They've been
asking us for this type of position for quite some time now and it finally reached the list.
You know so thanks to them for all these years of actually helping us out. What they do is
incredible for this community, and all we want to do is help support that. Because we've
paid several individuals overtime to about little over this amount anyway on an annual basis,
and they just, they are burnt out now. It's beyond their capacity.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But so you look at it more as a radio person than a...
MR. MURRAY: You know any given day it could go either way, you know, percentage-wise, but
yes, definitely on our radios. With this new system coming, we need to stay on top of it as
far as maintenance, programming, and just being able to be connected.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama, followed by Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So with this new communications that Police and MIS working on, you
know, the State gave 'em a nice chunk of money to do their, the State's work. So I assume
you'll be part of that beneficiary, your Department -MR. MURRAY: Definitely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for its communication upgrades?
MR. MURRAY: Definitely. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So with all these upgrades and all this money from the Feds and
everybody else, what kind of radio problems you actually having, Chief? Is it a bandwidth
issue, is it a aging of your equipment issue, is.. .1 mean help us understand -MR. MURRAY: It's an aging -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --your need.
MR. MURRAY: --issue, and as technology advances, the software, they just can't communicate
with each other. We will always have dead spots in our islands based on the topography and
the distance between areas, but we have those areas identified so we know what we need
when we get into those, backside of Molokai for instance. We basically drop off the radar
when that happens radio-wise.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You have satellite capability like the Police?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we do, but it's hard for us to make that transition in a short period of time. So
say, you know, for instance of Kalaupapa, once we get below that mountain line, we have to
be in direct contact radio-wise. So like for instance the helicopter has to get to a certain
elevation to make sure that that, we can track the helicopter but we cannot communicate, so
that becomes quite a problem safety-wise for our personnel as well as the people that we're
trying to save. So, you know, this allows us to maintain our devices without having to send it
back through the Police Department. They have, you know, X number of radios and we have
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X number of radios, and with the transition of Ocean Safety, that's a whole 'nother bunch of
radios that's coming as well that we need to make sure we can maintain and service on a
daily basis.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So every station is in the same situation, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Every fire station? Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So whether it's Flana, Pukoo -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Lanai -MR. MURRAY: Everybody.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Napili...
MR. MURRAY: So we'll come online when the Police come online, yeah. So we're basically a
hub for them on Molokai at our new Kaunakakai Station. We, you know, we work hand in
hand with this whole system that they're in charge of and we all benefit from, not only our
Department but other departments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So with all the Police upgrades on their new transmitter sites on various
parts of the County, that's still to your advantage -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --also?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So they're doing it for everyone.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Okay. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I don't, I want to jump back to the
EM-03, EM-05 questioning. And I think, Chair, you asked who, 'cause, Chief, you were
saying how you were told to put.. .you're hoping for EM-05 or some or rather, so the, who
told you I think was the question. Is it.. . and for me I don't think I heard an answer whether
it was Department of Personnel or is this Police Commission that's dictated down to say let
you claim an 05 price range?
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MR. MURRAY: It's actually Department of Personnel Services.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So we're constantly in talks as we do reviews annually of positions and
how we can manage it or change it to a point where we can actually get that. You know it
deserves that pay, you know, undoubtedly because of the amount of work that comes through
there and amount of money that moves through that office. So we're in hopes, every year
we're in hopes that we can move it up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I do.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. On Details Page 7-6, we have, I guess it's the item
6060 Small Equipment - under $1,000. Was, your amount that was budgeted for Fiscal '14
was that just about fully expended or will be expended? We're asking just for 5,000 but I'm
just wondering if we've, you're seeing us expend the 15,400 that was budgeted.
MR. MURRAY: We are checking right now.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, if you could give me a minute, I'll pull up their actual expenditure
reports.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: You know while Mr. Baz is looking that up, you know, the, we'd look at these
numbers and 5,000, when we look at all the big numbers, 5,000 seems like a really small
number.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: But it's the total that we have to collect from, it's the total taxes paid by almost
seven homeowners paying the average homeowner tax of about $750, so we have to keep
that in mind that these small numbers still add up to a whole lot of money. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: We're looking at Small Equipment, 6060. There has been a total of $8,895 spent as of
March 31st leaves a balance of $6,505 or 42 percent.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And with that, Members, we're going to take our morning break. Please be
back here at 10:45. We're in recess. . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:32 a.m.
10:45 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene to continue our
review of the Fire and Safety, Public Safety budget, and I believe Ms. Cochran was about to
ask a question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, yeah, thank you, Chair. And it was in reference to the
unbudgeted equipment purchases list that we have. And there's only one item, but it's for
fire and it's an Atmospheric Monitor at 12,000. So just to elaborate on what, I mean 'cause
we have weather people and Civil Defense probably has. . . so I just was just wondering what
that was within your Department.
MR. MURRAY: All right. We utilize that on brush fires as well as hazardous materials incidents.
It gives us a detailed reading of what's at the area that we're at, because a lot of times we'll
go ahead and ask for the weather and that's at Kahului Airport. And what's happening at all
points on this island as well as the other islands are different, so we need to have that
capability in case we need to do downwind evacuations. So we have something that's
calculated on the spot.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so this is obviously a mobile unit on a, is it big, is it small,
on a trailer?
MR. MURRAY: It's a mobile unit. They can carry it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, hand carry.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So does that provide wind information or...
MR. MURRAY: If need be, yes. Accurately.
CHAIR WHITE: And air quality measurements and things of that sort?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So in case of a hazardous materials situation, we can determine how far
something would be able to move based on the wind conditions, the temperature, as well as
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the, you know, atmospheric pressure, and also the type of material that's moving, based on
its molecular weight.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we're, I think you all have asked all of your questions on the
staffing. On Page 7-5, Chief, what percentage of the Premium Pay is made up of the
previous and expansion Bureau Opportunity Benefit? Of the 92,200.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, that would be 100 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. So that's...
MR. MURRAY: No.
CHAIR WHITE: No, but part of it was...
MR. MURRAY: The additional 25,2.
CHAIR WHITE: But the, this is a little confusing because it says $7,000 for across the board and
step movements but that should be... is that $7,000 based on the increases?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it looks like that the $7,000 is based on the Collective Bargaining increases and
the subsequently adjusted, you know, because their pay is adjusted, their base pay is adjusted
and overtime costs are increased just because of that base pay increase. The $25,200 is for
the BOBI incentive payment.
CHAIR WHITE: The what?
MR. BAZ: BOBI, excuse me, that's the term for the Bureau Opportunity Benefit Incentive pay,
BOBI.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So thank you for that acronym, we need more of those around here. Okay,
so the 92,200 is all BOBI?
MR. MURRAY: No. All Premium Pay, including BOBI. BOBI would constitute 25,200.
CHAIR WHITE: But we have, didn't we have that in the budget last year?
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MR. MURRAY: Yes, at a different rate I believe.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Of the 60,000 adopted in 2014 how much was for the Bureau Opportunity?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, in reviewing last year's Budget Details source document, there's no specific
BOBI incentive pay included in that amount.
CHAIR WHITE: I recall that we had authorized it last year. Anyway, if you can get back to us with
the details on the 60,000.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I found, it looks like last year and I wouldn't be able to explain why this is
different but last year the increase was actually in, not in Premium Pay but in their base
salary cost item. On the Details it's specifically increased $4,200 for each position for that
Bureau Opportunity Benefit Incentive. Yeah, so you're correct, Mr. Chair, we did increase it
last year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, but you can't give me a total, of the 60,000 adopted last year what was the
total of the Bureau Opportunity?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the, last year's Premium Pay did not include the BOBI incentive. The BOB!
incentive was included in their individual position salary budgeted amounts, so that $4,200
increase for, looks for 1, 2. . .3 positions were added, $4,200 was added to each of their
salaries in the budgeted item for their position number. There was nothing included in the
Premium Pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. What position numbers received the BOBI last year?
MR. BAZ: FD-0102, 0103, and...
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, 0102...
MR. BAZ: 0103 and 0292.
CHAIR WHITE: So if they received that last year is that, do their, did their salary levels for this
year include that or is that now being added by adding this 25,200?
MR. BAZ: Let me do a quick comparison here, hold on. You know, Mr. Chair, it's hard to say
because the FY 2014 Council adopted amount does match the salary including the incentive
pay, but for the positions that had increases due to Collective Bargaining agreements, we'd
have to go back and look at each individual position to see if the Collective Bargaining
agreement increase matches from the, just their base pay or does that include the incentive
pay. Unless Cindy has any additional data.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then for those positions although it says the increases are pursuant to
the Collective Bargaining agreement, because they're EMs, aren't they, aren't their increases
subject to the Executive Order, not from a, not Collective Bargaining?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, for the description explanation of changes we included this explanation in all.
Because the Executive Order is based on the Collective Bargaining agreement increase it's
just an additional step to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if we add this. . . I'm still a little bit confused as to how last year
compares to this year, but it looks to me like the 4,200 each was in the base salary for 2014.
So they're keeping that 4,200 plus getting the across-the-board increase and a step increase,
and then they're getting 25,200 in addition to that. So is that 2,500 new money based on
additional compensation because of Rank-for-Rank Recall or what?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. And we believe now that we're looking at the Details that it's in the wrong
area, but the amount is correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Where should it be?
MR. MURRAY: Salary, in the individual salary. Those are for the two additional positions. The
other ones are already in.
CHAIR WHITE: So which positions in this Administrative list. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: Okay. It would be on Page 7-4.
CHAIR WHITE: Well no, let me finish my question first.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Sorry. Which of the positions in the Administrative [sic] and Maintenance
Program are subject to or are considered eligible employees for the Rank-to-Rank Recall?
MR. MURRAY: Under the Rank-for-Rank Recall, none.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But you mentioned that the 25,200 is an additional Bureau Opportunity
Benefit due to Rank-for-Rank Recall.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. BOBI, the Bureau Opportunity Benefit Incentive is different than the
Rank-for-Rank.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, but I'm assuming it's there because it's because they're not eligible.
MR. MURRAY: Right, exactly.
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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Because they're not eligible that's the amount that they get.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama, you had a question? Sorry for taking up so much time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, Chairman. So my first question was, is this one Collective
Bargaining requirement or an Executive Order requirement? And your, and you would tell
this Committee today that it is, Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: The increases that are shown in here are, I believe we. . . (inaudible).
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm talking about that 25,000 you've been questioning.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Excuse me?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm talking about that 25,000 you've been asking questions about, is that
a Collective Bargaining requirement on our part?
CHAIR WHITE: I don't believe so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Mister. . . Chief.
MR. MURRAY: That 25, a portion of that is Collective Bargain or actually the Executive Order, a
portion of that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How much of it, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: I believe it is 8,400.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And as, and so as to make sure we're of right understanding, this is
because those employees in this Bureau cannot have regular overtime?
MR. MURRAY: They can have regular overtime.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. I'm just trying to understand -MR. MURRAY: Yeah, but it's not -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --what is this supposed to...
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MR. MURRAY: --equal to the 56-hour personnel, the guys that are on 24 hours a day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But they choose to be in this positions though, Chief, right?
(inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: In some cases, yes, not in all.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, you know, if you like be on the line and get those 56 hours and
the OT and whatnot then stay on the line.
MR. MURRAY: And that's actually, the truth of the matter is that we're trying to hold on to the
people with the expertise in those areas and we can't because of the draw of going back to
24 hours. So you're going to lose all the training and the expertise and the continuity to these
individuals who know, eh, you know what, I gotta do this for my family. It's, somehow
during the whole process of the Collective Bargaining and negotiation, they were completely
left out of the whole loop which is completely unfair to them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well unless you make it part of the promotion requirements.
MR. MURRAY: Then you're not going have nobody get promoted, you know.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well hey, that's their choices, you know, that's their choices, we know.
I mean plenty counties went back to volunteer firemen, Chairman. I'm good.
CHAIR WHITE: And, you know, I apologize for spending a little extra time on this section, but I'm
just trying to get it, make sure that I've got it straight. It looks as though if the 25,200 applies
to just those 3 positions, is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: It would be five but that encompasses the two additional positions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if it was just the three existing positions would it be reduced by two...
MR. MURRAY: Not in this amount, it's in another area.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I better ask you during lunch 'cause I'm, now I'm getting even more
confused. But my, the reason for my concern is that with the, with these totals it looks like
these individuals are getting, you know, very significant increases and I realize we have
significant increases in many areas, but if I add the increases for those 3 individuals plus the
25,200 that's increases of, well let's drop it down by 10,000, 50 it's increases of about
$56,000 split between 3 positions. And, you know, we have whole nonprofits that don't even
get that much so. Okay. Members, any further questions on the staffing levels? Ms. Baisa?
COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you, Chair. It's been very illuminating to hear this.
Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, not right now. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, real quick. Looking at Page 7-3, fourth position from the
bottom. Just reading the explanation of changes in that row, reallocation of position to a
higher pay scale than budgeted, and all the others the increase of course has been to the
Collective Bargaining agreements. But this particular one does not have that or that's added
into this amount? I was just trying to decipher the different explanation here.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, that one was brought in last budget and that was a reallocation, and that is a
civilian position. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay. So the Collective Bargaining does not pertain
to this particular position?
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: But wouldn't they be part of HGEA? So they are subject to Collective
Bargaining.
MR. MURRAY: Yes. I think that was what they put in for the actual change in pay, the highest, the
higher of the two, 'cause that is a HGEA position.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Okay, let's move to the, Page 7-6. Any further
questions on expenses there or on 7-7? Chief, I believe you provided your answer with
respect to the latest update on, for the request for the $35,000. What is the 32,000 in
Professional Services? What was it spent for in this fiscal year? It looks to me like that.. .1
don't recall whether we gave you an increase to cover this thing last year, but we have an
increase in Professional Services from $6,900 in 2012 all the way up to 67,000 for this
upcoming year.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, while they're conferring, the Professional Services for that index code
expended to date is $17,754.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
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MR. MURRAY: That is also for a Medical Director to oversee our Emergency Medical Program as
well as advise our Department in cases that we have, and, you know, normal medical
directorship is a lot higher. Much higher.
CHAIR WHITE: So how much is the, I mean is that on an annual contract or is it fee for services
provided?
MR. MURRAY: I believe it is 25,000 annually.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if we're at 17 that means that's most of what the budget was utilized
for, if not all of it. Is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: No, the, we have a Medical Director and I can't think of the cost that we're
spending, we're asking for the increase so that we can have increased services from that
individual.
CHAIR WHITE: But I thought the increase was for the Standard Operating Procedures Manual to
be updated?
MR. MURRAY: That would be this year.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. All righty. Members, other questions on these two pages?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. On 7-7, it's under Rentals but there was a
huge chunk back in 2012 and then zeroes all last year, this year, and in the future. What in
particular was that? Do you recall?
MR. MURRAY: That was for our Manea Place Fire Prevention and Storage Warehouse. We now
own it thanks to you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. All right. Good. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That puts us on the following page or Equipment.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: The actual Professional Services since that was such a detailed question, I looked up the
actual GIL transactions and it looks like they're all related to payments to or most of it is
related to payments to clinical services for lab testing, drug and alcohol screening. Some of
it was for pest control services and some of it was related to the Incident Management Team.
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I had to figure out what the IMT stood for. Incident Management Team that was discussed
earlier as well.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. On Page 7-8, Mr. Baz, if you could look up the year-to-date
expenditures for the following three items, Auto Parts 6005, Tires and Tubes 6057, and 6138
R & M - Contracts. And we'll move down to Equipment. Questions on the equipment
purchases, Members?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? 911214 under the Fire Maintenance Garage, the Auto Parts expenditures to
date are 118,773 and they have a $4,500 encumbrance, so their balance available, they've
overspent the budget by $10,500 for Auto Parts.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: For Repairs and Maintenance - Services/Contracts under that same index codex, the
budget was 30,000, they've spent $35,558, so it's negative $4,674, over budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And Tires and Tubes?
MR. BAZ: Tires and Tubes they've spent looks like 600.. .no, no, $28,413 and a $1,700
encumbrance leaves a balance of thirty-one thousand about five-hundred dollars.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So they've got enough to cover the other two.
MR. BAZ: The Materials and Supplies object for all of the categories if you look the current
year-to-date expenditures are 190,000 and the balance leftover is only 15,000, so they only
have 7.2 percent of their budget in that program for Materials and Supplies. For the Services
object you're looking at year-to-date expenditure is 124,000, about 19,000 in current
encumbrances and about 28,000 leftover or a balance of 16.8 percent, so it looks like they're
over expended in both of those object levels.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chief, any comments?
MR. MURRAY: You know how it costs, how much it costs to maintain vehicles and we got quite a
few, and I think our guys do an excellent job doing it. You know parts and services from
other vendors it just adds up. I mean, you know, we have an aging fleet and that's some of
the issues that go along with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions on the Equipment? I think we've covered the
SUV and the Utility truck and the Weis draft commander. Two questions I had, one was the
Large vehicle lift. What are you using at this point? Is this a, it says new so I don't imagine
you have one but.
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MR. MURRAY: We do. We have a mobile where they have four units that articulate the vehicles
up, and we need more. With the additional mechanic now we're able to do that much more
work.
CHAIR WHITE: So you have the equivalent of, is it the same thing that you have now?
MR. MURRAY: No. The same one we have now can only lift regular vehicles like personal vehicle
type of size and it cannot accommodate the larger utility vehicles that we have.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So this would be, is this a mobile unit that you can take around or the...
MR. MURRAY: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Is it going to be installed somewhere?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. It's mobile within the mechanic shop, that's about it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then on the SUV for the Ocean Safety you have a total of or you have
a price of 75,000. In the Police budget we have 4-wheel-drive SUVs that are unmarked for
40,000 and marked for 51,000. What additional equipment is going on that?
MR. MURRAY: Slightly different use. These SUVs will be larger to carry and tow more resources,
and on an average unmarked versus marked is about $15,000 difference for us so normally
our SUV would run about 60.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that because of size?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, size and towing capability.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we can appreciate the request and the differences from the
Department. I would ask that you would send a letter, I would like the specs of all the
vehicle requests.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, can do that. Okay, any other questions on Equipment in this program?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In reference to the SUVs and that would be inclusive of radio
and all the extra computerized -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --components that need to be...
MR. MURRAY: All of that is inclusive.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, we'll move into the Training Program Goals and Objectives on
Page 263. Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Our Training Program. The main purpose of this Division is to
coordinate all training activities for our Department from new recruits to chief officers. The
Training Program focuses on emergency response preparation for suppression, technical
rescue, emergency medical services and hazardous materials incidents, as well as support and
the promotion of professional development of all personnel. It serves all of our Department
members as well as other county and State departments and agencies. Specifically they
provide firefighting emergency medical response, training, technical rescue, hazardous
materials, research and evaluates tools and equipment for effectiveness, certifies personnel at
appropriate levels, conducts command and control training, provide facilities, apparatus, and
the props for realistic training, as well as evaluates the effectiveness of each.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, questions for Training? We'll start with Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know this is one of your I would say very important
divisions because without proper training we put our staff and our general public, whomever
they may be in harm's way, so we can appreciate that. I guess the question I would have for
you is do you feel--and this is your moment, I will let you say--that this is adequate for the
needs of Maui County? Now I know you get your wants but the needs, the needs for Maui
County. Do you feel this budget appropriately covers what you need for this County? And I
use the whole County 'cause I don't want just Maui, Ijust, the whole County.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, absolutely, 'cause we train all of our off-island guys as well. You know it
meets it to the point that we are effective in trying to get all of it done to a high percentage
but the need for more is out there. We've been playing catchup for the last six years, and,
you know, we are not close at being proficient at every level of our response and all hazards
that we go to. So I believe there's always room for improvement. And, you know, asking
for more personnel to help that happen and, you know, accommodate the needs, we do that
every year. It doesn't always pass Administration and understandably, but for what we have
we utilize it to the utmost efficiency. But, you know, the room for improvement is there and
it's been identified. And another reason for accreditation, to actually see what your bread
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and butter does and can we eliminate things or show areas that we need to add, so I think,
you know, utilizing the statistics and data in that process would make us more efficient. And
right now, you know, our certification program is of the highest level now and still
progressing, so I always think there's room for improvement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you. And I appreciate that answer and I think the
public needs to hear that so that when we put monies towards any facet, especially training
and hazardous materials, things of that nature or even equipment that it has a tremendous
bearing on their safety and wellbeing. You know and it's like a police officer, you don't
think about it until you need 'em and then you want 'em, and if they're not there it's not a
good thing to have so. I know there's so many pages in here and, you know, I don't know
how far you'll allow us to go so I'm just going to stick with the front section. You're not
going through the whole Training Program, right?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we're doing the Training Program which ends in -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On Page -CHAIR WHITE: --on Page 268.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --260 ... 268, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So anything in there and then we'll go into the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To the Details itself. Okay. One more quick question and I'll
let others ask. You have here, you know, the multiple, conduct three multiple-company drills
annually for suppression, hazardous materials and technical rescues. Explain that, how that
works as far as multiple-company drills.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Well let's start at fire suppression. So a multi-company drill would be for
instance if they responded to this building here, we would have multiple companies here, and
we need to make sure that all three or four companies or five companies that show up based
on the need that they can operate proficiently together. So this gives the opportunity for the
battalion chiefs and the Training Department to see the folks in action and the
communications between the multiple companies, so it's very important for the first due in
companies to practice with their second due in companies. And that's something that we've
never done but we have been for the last four years, so it's a marked improvement for us.
And on hazardous materials that's the same thing, so hazardous materials incidents are high
use of personnel because of the amount of exertion that goes on into a type of incident like
that. So we would use multiple companies to affect the rescue, do decontamination, as well
mitigation and saving those lives. So that would be an example of something in hazardous
materials, and a technical rescue, let's utilize Tao Valley. So we got Engine 1 from Wailuku
respond to a situation of people missing or injured while hiking or what have you. They will
assess the situation and in the meantime our rescue squad will be sending one vehicle with
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their equipment to the scene and the other vehicle to the airport, and we would utilize our
Air 1 and that would be a multi-technical rescue situation. Dependent on the needs, there's
some situations where we cannot access by helicopter or we'll access by helicopter but then
walk in, so it's a variation multi-faceted when you're talking about multi-companies, and
every district poses a different issue. So the training is necessary amongst the personnel that
need to work together.
COIINCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this is all within our Department here?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How often do you have interdepartmental training, exercises?
Which I know sometime make the front page the newspaper, but how often do you have
inter-agencies, that would be, you know, airport, you guys, DLNR, the various, Coast Guard,
all the various entities that may come into play to specific rescues and/or specific incidents
that can occur within Maui County.
MR. MURRAY: Actually we do that a lot. Our agreement to work with airports is functioning very
well. All of their emergency plans, if you look at how they respond, we will be the next
agency in for most of their operations based, because of our manpower and our equipment
that we have. So we would augment them in their things, as well as they would do that with
us on various types of incidents. And as far as Coast Guard or any other State or Federal
agency we do annual training with any of those exercises that they need to do. We're always
on the planning stages with them, so our Department is quite busy with those types of
training whether it be multiagency or whether it multi-company. So we're out there and
we're a huge part of the community's response with multiple agencies.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chief. And I think that helps me with all these
expansion and other additional equipment that you need and you're asking for as far as
training is concerned, so thank you. I'll let other ask questions, Mr. Chair. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COLJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I truly believe that training is of utmost
importance in this Department, it saves lives and also secures the safety of our frontline
providers therein respondents, responders. I have a few questions starting with Page 261.
On the Professional Services, the one time, on the bottom of the page one-time
appropriations for helicopter training supplied by the National Helicopter Training Institute
for $30,000. Can you explain what's going on in that specific item?
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MR. MURRAY: That is, what we're looking for is allowing a third party to come in and test our
SOPs or best practice guidelines, and actually take the brunt of that whole process because
we want to move that to a technical rescue level. And it, again, you know, going back to our
policies and us building that, having a third party alleviates some of the liability on our side
because they deal with this across the nation. So it's something that we can utilize to better
format our response in the technical rescue side, helicopter specifically.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chief. On the next page on 262 on the
Machinery and Equipment, what, for the first item, Other Equipment, purchase of SCBA
bottles, 50,000. What are those?
MR. MURRAY: Those are self-contained breathing apparatuses called, it's the tank that you see on
the fire fighters' back. Those have shelf lives and they also need to be inspected, so what we
have done is staggered the purchases of those so that we're not replacing 450 to 500 at one
time. So we'll do 50 at a time and it's a little easier to swallow, plus it gives us a cache of
those items on the frontline that are new.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, and then one more question on that same page. On the
Motor Vehicles, the purchase of the four-wheel-drive Crew cab truck. Is that specifically for
training purposes?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Most recently about three months ago the Ford F-250 that we have for that
Division had to get moved to Lahaina to replace their utility that the engine blew, and we
have done cost estimates on the replacement of that engine and it's roughly around $22,000.
And we've decided not to do that replacement because the vehicle is over ten years old
already and that specific model has given problems throughout, so that would be the
replacement for that Division.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. One more question, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: On Page 264 on the Key Activity Goals and Measures. Goal
No. 4, regarding the standard of care to ill or injured members of our community calling for
assistance while protecting their own health and safety. The completion of certification of
the Emergency Medical Responder regarding the Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation
certification from the American Heart Association. It's estimated at 35 percent, and I guess
back in 2013 it's 29 percent. I, I'm kind of curious as to, you know, in my opinion I always
thought that fire fighters had that certification already as part of their training.
MR. MURRAY: We have the State First Responder Certificate, all of our people do, uniformed.
This is in the transition because they're changing the terminology and the different levels
from the national standard, and this is what we've done thus far in moving in that direction.
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'Cause once that certification takes over we have to be at 100 percent. Yeah, so it's just a
name change and different...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Protocols?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, how long is that shelf life of those bottles?
MR. MURRAY: It's all dependent on the style that we have. They get tested annually and then
they have to be hydrostatically tested. I believe 15 years is the shelf life.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And once you, is it like a SCUBA tank where with the right equipment
you can refill the tanks for additional uses?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we have equipment that does that. In various stations we have static air
replenish devices and we also have a mobile one here on Maui.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So even with that we still gotta go through this whole
replacement program?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So we're replacing, taking offline, completely offline the older ones, so
we're doing it 50 at a time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Can you tell us and, you know, I just was made aware of certain
incidents that our sister counties went through, so within your Department what kind of
precautionary measures have you taken regarding cybersecurity? Since you respond to a 911
communication system? You're working with computers, has your Department taken any
precautions regarding cybersecurity?
MR. MURRAY: That is done through the IT Department. Yeah, we have no personnel that handle
that within our Department.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So no training for your people that deal with certain key equipment
regarding communications or software programs?
MR. MURRAY: No, and that's the whole reason why we're asking for that individual to help us get
through that process.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Back on Page 264 Mr. Guzman asked my
question on Goal 4. How about Goal 3 where the 990, re-certification training? You went
up substantially at least in your estimate from '13, Fiscal Year '13 to '14 and then going back
down. Any.
MR. MURRAY: Some of those training lasts for more than one year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: And that's the reason for the fluctuation in numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And what is 990? Oh, you're saying you want to do 990
re-certification trainings.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And looking at Page 261 under Materials
and Supplies. Medical and Safety Supplies and it looks like a set of dive equipment. Dive as
in SCUBA diving?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Where is that at?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fifteen thousand, one-time appropriation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Page 261.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 261.
MR. MURRAY: Yes, and that would be dive equipment for each of our fire fighters that have to
respond to any waterway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you got scuba certification for fire...
MR. MURRAY: No, this is just the equipment, the fins and the goggles.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: See right now there's a small group that have, they've been issued but the rest of
the Department has not been issued, so we have these items that are to be shared on each
vehicle and we want to get everybody their own so that they can be comfortable with the
equipment that they used. Just like any of their firefighting gear.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this is to be utilized in freshwater occurrences -MR. MURRAY: All of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and also in ocean?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then the next item down from that, the Joint
Training Center. This is in conjunction with airport fire -MR. MURRAY: Yes it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --over by the airport?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Our Joint Training Center we have off of that Keolani Road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so does the State kick in to help assist in cost?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, they do. They kick in with a lot actually.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
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MR. MURRAY: Quite a bit of material as well as taking care of the property. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and then jumping over to the Goals and Measures area,
Page 263. Just, maybe for Mr. Baz, just looking at the numbering system here and your
percentage then it jumps over. For, I mean from either Goal 1, No. 1, No. 3, Goal 2, No. 1, 2
and 3. The 109 percent then it goes to 100 percent which I understand you want to complete
everything, and then it goes to the 9,800 unit count. I don't know, it just kind of throws me
off that it's above the 100 percent and then it's 100 percent which it doesn't matter what the
unit count is but then you drop back down to a unit count. So I was just, 'cause in other,
Goal 3 and 4 you stick with numbers of percentages straight across the board except for these
goals. So I...
MR. MURRAY: I can answer that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: If you look at Goal 1, Item 1, that's based on units which is a different calculation
than the one below, the two below. And, you know, this comes out of our Training Division
so I believe it's just easier for them to calculate and keep it as accurate as possible so they've
changed it to units. And like Goal 1, Item 3...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Member Cochran, if you go back to the Fiscal Year 2014 Proposed Budget
those goals, the success measurements were percentages of units completed, percentages of
units completed of drill schedule, and so they modified the actual success measurement from
a percentage completed to a total number of units completed. And that's why there's a
difference there. We did leave the, since it meets the same objective we did leave that in
there, but the success measurement did change from a percentage to a number. And that was
a good catch on your part to see that there is a difference there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Yeah, just wanted a clarification on the
numbering system, so that's good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: My colleague just helped me to clarify the same questions. But
I have just a minor request for clarification on your dive equipment. It's under, why is it
categorized under Medical and Safety Supplies? On Page 261.
MR. MURRAY: Safety is the key for that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's.. .okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'm on Page 264 and it's Goal No. 4,
and we've talked about it a little bit already but I just wanted to say that, you know, I'm very
impressed with the training that's been done. And having been a beneficiary of this training
recently I want to say that it was really comforting to me to know that they were there within
minutes and they were very assured and comfortable with, you know, diagnosing how to help
me. And I'm very, very grateful to that, so thank you to the Fire Department and thank you
for good training.
MR. MURRAY: You're very welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And back on 263, Goal 2, No. 2. In 2013
your actual was 21,000 technical rescue skills training or is that a typo? It'd be 703 percent
of 3,000.
MR. MURRAY: We can clarify that at our next break.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: And what comprises a training unit? Is that an, one activity? Is it an hour? Is it a
half-day class? Or is there some sort of measurement?
MR. MURRAY: I will clarify that at the next.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Just to note, in the Fiscal Year 2013 was provide 500 technical rescue skills
training units, so they did increase the estimated amount of training units that they would
provide. And that's probably why that 703 percent was based on the 500 units, not the 3,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions in the budget book on the Training Program?
Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And just one quick one, Chairman. Chief, I appreciate the training
regarding HAZMAT because that's extra sensitive for commercial areas. I mean you know
better than many of us, so with all that training has the incident numbers also gone down
accordingly? Or maybe you can tell us what's the incidents of reports for HAZMAT
situations?
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MR. MURRAY: I can get the actual numbers for you soon. You know that fluctuates -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --every day, and being prepared for all of the different types of things that come
on, you know, we have a process where these companies have to report their items to us that
fit a certain threshold so we have an idea of the storage and the use of those items within our
community. So yeah, it fluctuates, it's all dependent, you know.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean the normal one we see is paint on the highway, right?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean...
MR. MURRAY: And if we can get there in time we can help get rid of it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right. But I'm sure there's other things, you know, whether it be
with flammable liquids, chlorine gas, I mean you're well -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --aware of the hazardous materials out there, Chief, might even be
simple Drano and other components mixed up together. So I would be interested if you're
able to from your staff get a sense of what kind of incidents that your Department faces.
MR. MURRAY: All right. We'll get that for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Mr. Hokama, do you want them to provide a, they've provided us with
callouts for HAZMAT in total, so if you'd like, I'm assuming you would like them to
identify what types of-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --issues.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, you know, if the Chief says well there's a definite trend
regarding construction material and mostly in the painting area or the stucco area or I mean,
you know, because of the, what they work with whether it be fiberglass issues or old asbestos
removal issues. I just want a sense of what your people are challenged with, Chief.
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MR. MURRAY: Yeah, all of those actually. Majority of the time it's flammable liquids, you know,
we have a lot of it. All of our vehicles, majority of our vehicles utilize that as well, so we see
a lot of that. But they'll be working on the statistics for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, you know, even for the simple homeowner that trying to fix his
car, he spill his whole transmission oil, engine oil on the road, I mean that's one HAZMAT
incident.
MR. MURRAY: Right. And we have that quite often, you know, we shut down the highway to
safely mitigate those items. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right, right.
MR. MURRAY: So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, let's move to the Details, and for this program they start on 7-11.
And we'll start with Mr. Couch. No questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: None at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. I think I asked my detailed questions already. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In regards to the 7-15, 6225, Publications and Subscriptions. I
just need some clarification. FY '12 expenditure was 831, FY '13 we had no expenditure,
and then FY '14 budgeted 15,000, and then FY '15 request for 15. So again and you don't
have to give it to me now is what were the expenditures for FY '14.
MR. MURRAY: That is because a lot of the reference material that we use changes either on a
three-year basis or sometimes annually, so if our items that we go through with our policies
and our best practice guidelines and we see that we need a change then we need to purchase
all of those. So one of the issues is we have a library at each station that they have an
updated copy of what's utilized, and that costs a lot of money to make that happen because of
the 14 stations. So we have to have 14 libraries specifically that have that information on
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there. So we have to have that flexibility to make those changes immediately so we can stay
on top of the changes within our profession.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Will that also include some computer-based material or is this
just hard copy kind of publications?
MR. MURRAY: I believe this section is just hard copies.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, just a quick question, and I'm sure there's a quick
explanation. But there's a tremendous increase in the line on 7-15 for 6201 which is Airfare
and Transportation, it was like 30-some thousand then it went to 17, this year it's 60. No,
I'm sorry, wrong, I don't see the new one. Sorry, wrong row. Forget it. I guess you guys
aren't traveling.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we've cut down on the amount of travel. You know we're trying to be very
frugal and training specific.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: And a lot of this has to do with our certification program and us training ourselves.
So, you know, in, on one section we'll spend money on gaining the expertise and then the
other section we'll save it by training our own people within house.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Terrific. So most of your training goes on locally?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, a lot of it now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Very little of it goes off island?
MR. MURRAY: As much as possible we try to curtail that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's good. Sometimes better to bring a trainer 'cause you get
more for the buck.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: But thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Airfare for one trainer to train a bunch of guys is a whole lot better than sending
them to him.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So we're trying to be self-sufficient within our certification program.
Yeah, it's for the long haul, right?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Of course.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you, Chair. No, I think, you know, we covered most of
it and I thank the Chief for the information. Where, but I have one question, where do you
have set up in reserves or I guess you'd have to run in for a budget amendment. Should a
massive and we've had these massive fires on Lanai or Molokai which then you have to
transport people over. You know there is no question, equipment and manpower has to be
transported over to these islands. Where would you put that under if not under transportation
or airfare? Where would you, or you just wait 'til it happens and then...
MR. MURRAY: We would actually run that out of Operations and try to take it out from the
individuals that we send station specific. If we have the means that would be it. Yeah And
ultimately the budget amendment which we try to avoid.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Right, right, right. But I mean no one can really be, can be
ready for that because this year as you well know we've had a great rainy season which will
lead us into a great dry summer, and flying over from Molokai I flew over Lanai the other
day and it was beautiful, everything is nice and green.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But nice and green means very tall, and I don't know about
you but I drive around Maui and all of our roads on the side are ho, the grass has just grown
exponentially, beautiful, looks nice. . . .(inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: You know I mean it saves on our water bill but I cannot keep up with my yard as it
is so I can only imagine how everybody else is, you know, having that same challenge, but I
hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No, so I'm and like everything else, Mr. Chair,
concerned that as the summer approaches with this terrific rainy season we're going to be
leading into probably very high potential brushfire season. And so I hope you don't have to
come in for budget amendments but if you do well then we have to face that when we have
to.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But thank you, Chief. I have no more questions.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Everything's pretty set.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. I believe Mr. Baz mentioned at an earlier
meeting that we've accessed the Emergency Fund for large fires in the past. Wasn't, isn't
that correct?
MR. MURRAY: We've done that in the past. You know a lot of times because of the fiscal year
budget we get caught about six weeks before the end and we've pretty much expended
everything and that's when we come in. You know we try to hold on to as much funds going
into this time actually for that specific purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Quick question. Related to the, not only Emergency Fund but
FEMA reimbursement. I know for a long time it was taking forever to get reimbursed.
Has. . . oh, you're smiling so I shouldn't ask that question.
MR. MURRAY: It still takes forever.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It still takes forever. Okay. I just. . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: We haven't put in one in the last few years 'cause -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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MR. MURRAY: --we haven't fit the criteria and the parameters for that, but, you know, we'll
continue to do our part to get, you know, money back into the General Fund. Because
usually the years that we put it in we don't get it 'til about two-and-a-half, three years later,
so it, we end up forfeiting a lot of things within our Department even though we had it line
item just because we're running out of money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well it's good for the public to understand that even
though we get reimbursed it's a long, drawn-out process.
MR. MURRAY: Right. And, yeah, we, most of the time, I think only the other year we had an
opportunity to use part of it because of our overage -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. MURRAY: --or shortage, whichever way you want to look at it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, you're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chief. And thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. Chief, I'm looking at Page 7-14 and I'm
looking at Index Code 911255, and the, to identify it it's 6230, Registration Training Fees.
And you have an actual in 2013 of 1,560 and adopted in 2014 for 45,000. Can you explain
what this training fees are all about and why the increase?
MR. MURRAY: I'm looking at my staff to see if anybody has something specific on that. I can talk
about one item that we had certified within our Department and it's called the Blue Card
Command. So basically we all speak the same language at every scene, and it's a protocol
on how we get information to one another so we're able to react to the situation a lot cleaner
and on the same page. I know some of the certification for that has cost some money, but
I'm, I don't, I'm not sure if that's the 100 percent of that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. If I could, if you can get that information for me.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Ijust wanted to know where the 45, it's such a -MR. MURRAY: Right, drastic change, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --big, a drastic increase, yeah, from 1,500 to 45,000.
MR. MURRAY: And it could also be, a lot of our certifications cost us more now because we're,
we certify all of our people with, through ProBoard which is an accredited agency that helps
us accredit our certification program, so that, we pay into that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So, you know, it has a third party under that. So I'll get some details for you.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you, Chief. One more question on the
Page 7-11. I'm looking at the bottom of the item here, Secretary I, position No. FD-0296,
and it looks as though it's a reallocation of the position to a lower pay scale than budgeted. I
guess it's converting into Office Operations Assistant II. Can you explain to me what's
going on in this case?
MR. MURRAY: Okay. The original position was an Office Ops Assistant II. We had it reallocated
last year, tried to, and it didn't work out so we're just putting it back to where it was.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That's the same person, right?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, same person.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So this body allowed us to reallocate but when we went through the process with
DPS it didn't fulfill the criteria so we just put it back to where it was.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, very good. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I've got a question on Page 7-12. There is a, there's an amount for
Standby, $50,000 that is not in any previous fiscal year. Can you explain what that is for?
MR. MURRAY: All right. That is for standby pay and it doesn't show up on any of the registers
here from 2012. I'm not sure what year we stopped it, I believe it was 2009. Prior to that
there was standby pay for individuals who respond to our large incidents and provide medical
monitoring as well as rehabilitation and rehydration. So in 2009 we stopped the standby pay
based on the economic situation that we have. These people still respond to these areas, and
in order for us to get quicker response we need to maintain a standby person. And we
stopped standby in all of our bureaus and divisions except for Fire Prevention and that was
for fire and arson investigations.
CHAIR WHITE: I guess I, the question in my mind is this is the Training Division and I realize
they're all obviously very qualified, but like in operations that I'm familiar with in the private
sector when we have a tsunami or something, everyone gets called in, I mean we don't,
there's no standby pay it's just understood that when we have a large incident that you're
expected to show up. And I know in these cases they're, if they get called in they're going to
be paid for the time spent, but I'm just wondering is there a significant need for us to have
them all on standby versus simply just calling them and saying come on in.
MR. MURRAY: There is a significant need. When we require someone to answer their phone and
they're on standby, they will answer their phone. If they're not on standby and we got a
three-day weekend, good luck, because they're spending time with their family. And it's
completely understood, but if they're on standby they're ready and able. So and this is not
for every single person in that bureau, we have Health and Safety in one area as well as
Training in one area. So standby would be shared amongst the personnel on-call, 'cause not
the same person will be on-call every weekend, they will take turns. And they will have their
specific duties that they will need to do.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well again, you know, the concern I have is looking at the, if you add the
across the board and I guess the step increase for these eight individuals, it's $36,000, on top
of that we're adding another 148,000 in Bureau Opportunity Benefit and standby pay and
across the board, and also the adjustments that we've seen in the earlier ones. But that means
for these 8 individuals the Premium Pay is going from 3,900 last year to $19,000 per
individual for the upcoming fiscal year, and that means that the overall increase for these 8
people is about 18,600 or about a 24 percent increase in compensation. And as I said earlier
it's a little hard to feel that we need to pay this extra $50,000 on top of the other increases.
You know if you work in a company and there's a, there's something in jeopardy you're
going to get called up and you, you know, we've all got cell phones and we're all expected to
show up. So and also the, I'm wondering whether or not this training group is subject to
Rank-for-Rank Recall, are they?
MR. MURRAY: No.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So they're, does that mean that they're never called to go and man a
station?
MR. MURRAY: Not a station. They can get called on large incidents for various positions in our
IMT Program or the incident command system, whatever the necessity allows. But as far as
the standby I think we put a rough figure on there. We don't anticipate reaching that. It
wouldn't be all eight members on standby, it would be usually only one person during that
time. So we try to limit the amount of use of that index code.
CHAIR WHITE: So is, do you, because the training I'm assuming takes place usually during the
day, does that mean that you're going to have somebody on standby each night and then
(inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, usually that would run out of our Health and Safety Bureau because they do
the medical monitoring and they would be on a 24-hour type of standby, and for that reason
is say we had a structure fire that would encompass about 15 to 18 personnel, one of those
self-contained breathing apparatus bottles, part of the protocol is that we give them an
opportunity to rest. You know if they lasted 45 minutes or what have you in a building,
we're going to take them out, we're going to replace them with another set of 2 or 4 people
and they will get medical monitored. Because one of the leading deaths amongst fire fighters
is heart attack due to overstress, so even during our training programs whether it be evenings
or weekends or what have you, we have our own personnel trying to take that. But when you
have a large incident, you don't have the capacity to allow someone from a crew that they
need to be with to provide this, and these individuals are trained to do this specifically. So on
large incidents we can have up to about 90 of our personnel that we need to monitor every
hour on the hour. So it takes some training and an ability for this personnel to respond to that
area right away. You know always know that if we ask for an amount we're going to limit it
as much as possible, and we haven't done it for some years now. So, you know, this is a
rough estimate of what that cost would be, and, you know, the actuals will show and
hopefully we can make adjustments. But I can't not ask for this because our personnel do
show up even when they're not on standby which is a violation of the Collective Bargaining
agreement, so I have to do my due diligence. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Are you suggesting that the Collective Bargaining agreement would prohibit
somebody...
MR. MURRAY: It requires anybody answering their phone -CHAIR WHITE: Wait, hold on, hold on.
MR. MURRAY: --outside of their normal work hours...
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, let me ask the question first --

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2014

MR. MURRAY: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: --before you answer it. You're making it sound like the Collective Bargaining
agreement says that you're not allowed to respond if called afterhours unless you're on
standby.
MR. MURRAY: No, that's not true, but in order for them, I would have no position to discipline an
individual for not answering their phone on their time off.
CHAIR WHITE: So the standby would guarantee that one person could be called?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely, and then from that point on, the callback for those positions would be
on an as-need basis and on a ability to contact.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, Members, we're at our lunch break so I'll let you all go. I've got some
more questions on this, on the Details. With that, Members, we will take our lunch break and
please be back here at 1:30. We're in recess. . . .(gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:05 p.m.
1:34 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... The Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene. And we will
continue with our review of the Fire and Public Safety Training Program, and we left off I
believe on Page 7-13. So, Members, have you come up with any additional questions during
the lunch break? Was that clearing your throat to ask a question, Ms. Crivello?
ALL: Laughter.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: ... (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And I apologize, I was going to ask Mr. Baz to take a look at several lines.
Let me just read them off to you.
MR. BAZ: I have it in front of me, Mr. Chair, so if you want to do one at a time I can give you the
exact response right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Actually the Medical and Safety Supplies is, well we'll get into that in the
other section because the number is much larger. The Small Equipment for $10,000 on 6060.
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MR. BAZ: Sure. For the 91125 which is the...
CHAIR WHITE: Two five five, yeah.
MR. BAZ: Two five five which is the, excuse me, the Hazardous Materials Division, the Small
Equipment - under $1,000 is $1,203 expended, so 8,797 is remaining. And then 911420
which is the Training and Hazardous Materials is $1,553 spent, $974 encumbrance, so it
leaves about $7,500 left.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then the next one is the Professional Services, 6132.
MR. BAZ: Okay. So for 911255, Professional Services, budget was 25,000, they've expended 790,
they have an encumbrance of $2,400 which is a prior year encumbrance, so the balance
available is $24,210.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, Chief, if we're at that low a spend rate it doesn't seem like it's critical
that we increase that budget.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair? If you look at the Services code, the object level, you know, which
encompasses all of the services there, they've actually overspent their budget by $7,200.
CHAIR WHITE: On what total?
MR. BAZ: On the 610 which is Services, so the over expended amounts are Security Services,
there's no budget for and they've spent $1,662.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I was asking what the, what's the total for the, if you combine all the -MR. BAZ: Oh...
CHAIR WHITE: --Services lines.
MR. BAZ: Current expenditure is $45,416 and then encumbrances is $9,188, so that leaves a
negative 7,200 from their budgeted amount of 44,900 in this program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That's just in the Training Program, right?
MR. BAZ: Correct, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, then the other one is Physical Exams, 6224.
MR. BAZ: Physical Examinations. They have spent $507 in the Hazardous Materials Division and
$1,453 in the Training section.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah the Other Costs, they have total budget of $134,000 in this program for the Other
Costs object, year-to-date expenditure is 50,618, about $2,500 in encumbrances, leaves a
balance of about 82,721 in the Other Costs object level category.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the next one is--and this one Mr. Guzman brought up--Registration
and Training Fees, 6230. It appears on the top of Page 7-14 at 45,000 and at the bottom or
about two thirds of the way down on Page 7-15 another 50,000. If you can just pull up those
two.
MR. BAZ: Sure. So the one at the top of 7-14 which is for the Hazardous Materials section has a
$45,000 budget, they have spent $315, so it has nearly the whole amount available still.
However, the 911420 on 7-15 has a $50,000 budget, they have spent year-to-date $42,838,
leaving a $7,162 balance or 14.3 percent. So it could just be the, a matter of which index
code they're charging it to.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's why I wanted to take a look at both of them. Okay, and then of the
Airfare and Transportation, Line 6201, what has been spent thus far?
MR. BAZ: Only expenditures in the 911420 account year-to-date expenditures is 21,390, leaves a
balance of...
CHAIR WHITE: Twenty-one thousand three ninety?
MR. BAZ: Correct. Leaves a balance of 38,610.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, do you have any further questions on the equipment or
any other expenses in the Training section? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I don't know if anyone asked this earlier so if I may, 7-13,
Chief. If I recall right, last year under Medical and Safety Supplies I believe we were told
that this, there was a one-time expense for boots, and so I'm just wondering if, you know, if
we get your 61,825. And then you're asking for this one-time 15, so I'm wondering
shouldn't there be a reduction?
MR. MURRAY: If I remember correctly we also had this in our Ops budget as well. I think the
amount that was given was only for one pair when we were asking for two pairs of boots, so I
believe the amount wasn't sufficient. But this 15,000 is for the dive equipment per fire
fighter.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I thought earlier was one equipment per truck, now it's one per
fire fighter?
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MR. MURRAY: I believe it was always one per fire fighter. Yeah, currently we have mixed match
sets on a truck which each shift of fire fighters have to share.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I remember you mentioning something like that during the day.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So we wanna be able to get them their own set that they need to be
responsible for.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Member Hokama -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: --your recollection is correct. The last year's budget had money in there for boots as
well as supplies for recruits.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: You know had been new supplies for recruits. I'm assuming the recruits, they're going
to have more recruits this year so they would need another set of supplies, but there was
$3,000 in there for boots.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is all by Collective Bargaining right, Mr. Baz? Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause I know private sector, you know, if it's a required uniform
you can deduct it off your taxes. So, okay. So is there an adjustment that could be made or
there's no adjustment as you understand it, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Well theoretically the $3,000 for the boots I suppose could be reduced if that was a
one-time...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was, I thought was more, that was it?
MR. BAZ: Three thousand dollars was for boots and 21,645 was to purchase supplies for recruits.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's fire resistant. Okay, thank you, Mr. Baz. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The Staff's recollection is that we initially reduced the allocation for the
boots but in, we restored the entire amount last year, so the money should be there. Mr. Baz,
if you could check and see what has been spent out of the 61,000 on Page 7-13, Medical and
Safety Supplies.
MR. BAZ: To date they have spent 21,170, they have a current encumbrance of 15,338, balance
available is about 25,000 or 41 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is going to be an annual expense?
MR. MURRAY: We're not sure, it's all based on the use. So, you know, hopefully they're not
damaging, you know, and then we'll be able to save some of that money. So it's based on a
need-to basis to replace.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So every firefighter is certified for that water component right now,
Chief?

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That they getting the equipment for?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is this standard setup by internal or is this one Red Cross
standards regarding...
MR. MURRAY: It's an internal standard. Yeah. We utilize a bunch of different things, including
USLA.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Has Risk Management in Corporation Counsel brought up any
comments regarding how you folks are certifying and training? And for us we coming from
a liability component, Chief, so...
MR. MURRAY: Right, right, absolutely. That's why our push to have third parties involved, solve
some of that issue, yeah, because they're insured as well. We have been looking into other
processes for this specific training. Right now our instructors are certified to train our
people, and it is allowed within the State of Hawaii for us to have our own as long as it
exceeds what they have. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Would you, so what do you ask of our fire fighters, this is
something applicable standard-wise in all counties or is this just our County?
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MR. MURRAY: It's pretty close Statewide.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Pretty good -MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --consistency, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, good. Thank you very much.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we'll get into the boots again in the Operations Department because it's, my
recollection is that we provided a significant increase, and if, and, Chief, if you could check
and see whether all the boots have been purchased, I would appreciate it. Is that part of the
monies that have been spent thus far?
MR. MURRAY: All right, we can check on that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, any other questions, Members, on the Equipment? What is your
total inventory of SCBA bottles? You mentioned 250 and 500, I don't...
MR. MURRAY: No, I think I said 450 and 500. I think it's slightly more than 500.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry. I just came back from a big cyber summit. So, Chief, you know,
you're asking for some computer software, can you tell, give us some comment, and also if
you can give us some comment about how many XP computers you have that's running XP,
please?
MR. MURRAY: Okay. What -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If you have that information.
MR. MURRAY: --line are you...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm looking at 7-15. You know you have or you're not asking for
monies this year but, you know, we've been, you've been using some money for computer
software and whatnot. So I'm just curious 'cause the whole country knows that XP is now a
non-supported system.
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MR. MURRAY: I don't believe we have any XP -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --in our Department, but I cannot answer that 100 percent. Normally this is money
that we redirect to IT for services that they provide for us.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So anything you need, Chief, regarding communications, computer
requirements, Internet, software, hardware, you just refer that to Mr. Verkerke and MIS?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we do.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Nothing is done internally within your Department under your -MR. MURRAY: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --command?
MR. MURRAY: No. We go through them as well, I mean with everything because they're the
experts. We have to put in a work order and a request, and then...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So anything to do with the 911 issues that your Department specifically
has that you would still go to Mr. Verkerke -MR. MURRAY: Yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --on those issues?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. I just bring this up because I just was made aware five days
ago, Chairman, for some the warfare on cyber is the number one war and it's costing this
country billions of dollars in value. And I bring up the safety component with the Chief
because two teenage hackers from Europe went into a complete state emergency respond
system and on the TVs and everything had zombie attack on the county of blah, blah, blah in
this state and it's on the TV screen, everything, and that's the kind of cyber attacks. And so
of course the departments had to spend more than one day denying a zombie attack in their
state, but they broke into the official emergency broadcast system. And so, you know,
they're getting calls and everything, and if they can break into that system then the question
was how secure is the rest of their system, Chairman. And so, you know, I mean, you know,
please understand our questions. We're trying to preempt a bad situation from occurring,
Chief. So that's why we ask -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you about this, you know, how prepared are we with the cyber
components, your Department since you respond to many different ways and you get
notification in different ways of false notification from actual real -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --complications so.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, so all of it is between IT and the Police Department.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So we rely heavily on, you know, 100 percent on those Departments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If there are no more questions on the Training Program we'll move back to
the budget book and move onto Fire/Rescue Operations Program. Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Page 269. The description for Fire/Rescue Operations Program includes
all uniformed personnel that are assigned to line positions at stations. It supports the
following Countywide outcomes: an efficient, effective and responsive government; a
prepared, safe, and livable County; a healthy and sustainable community. This program
serves the residents and visitors of Maui County. Provides fire protection, fire suppression,
hazardous material handling, rescue, and emergency services. It conducts commercial, hotel
and industrial pre-fire planning. Pre-fire planning consists of building inspections to
determine the building's construction material, contents, the people, material and, that
determine the "fuel load". They work in conjunction with our Fire Prevention Bureau with
the entrances, exits, and availability of fire protection equipment and resources on property.
And this is the largest of our programs.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that it?
MR. MURRAY: That's it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll start with Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And looking, so, you folks are affiliated with
the Pictometry program? I know you don't do the IT portion but 'cause I believe RPT and
Police are pitching in the flyovers to, you know, to get the photo images of our area landmass
and stuff. And to help I guess assist, you know, in reaching an address in an area that people
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might not be aware of, familiar with and stuff. So how is your Department tied into that if
any?
MR. MURRAY: We provide a little support to that. It's mainly on the Police Department through
Dispatch and GIS.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: We just reap the benefits of all their hard work.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, let's see where. We're just doing the opening
section, Chair? The summary? The...
CHAIR WHITE: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or all of this program?
CHAIR WHITE: Well the Chair would prefer that we stick to the Goals and Objectives.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And then for the financials because the Budget book doesn't necessary tie directly
to the Details I think it's easier if we just do the financial items in the Details where there's
more of an explanation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, sounds good. So then in the Goal 2, No. 2, response
turnout time, 6 minutes, 30 seconds. Is that the, like a stand, that's a standard timeframe that
you folks need to be able to respond by and you're looking to approve [sic] upon that time,
timing? And that's -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --a national number or how does that...
MR. MURRAY: Yes. It's based on national data, and this is for the rural and suburban areas, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause I would think that it would, you know, a response, some
outskirts in Kipahulu from Hana or -MR. MURRAY: Oh, much longer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you know come out to Kahakuloa or come out to Honokohau.
I mean your.. .well we got Napili Fire Station at least but, you know, it's going to be a lot
slower in getting to.
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MR. MURRAY: It is. The distance between the stations definitely, you know, are prohibitive of us
getting in with a certain amount of time. I believe this data is taken on a five-mile radius of
the responding area.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And how, what kind of I guess benchmarks or improvements
are needed to accomplish the goal as in creating new stations or more...
MR. MURRAY: Definitely. The process is called. . . it just slipped my mind, sorry. Where they test
your, your Standards of Cover is what it's called, and that's a process within the accreditation
which is all data based. So we try to use the same style of information that we have in
distance travel, and that's how we would try to lay out a station. The other issue with that is
a lot of times we take property that is donated to us, not necessarily the best or we get, you
know, better deals at, so I really think the process of this should be really looked into.
Because that gives us the better outcome, especially when future planning development areas
come into play, so we get the, you know, the most bang out of our buck.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay, well thank you. And I know your Department
amongst others are asked to chime in and give comment on any projected developments,
subdivisions, what have you, that come up, you know, in our Maui Island Plan and stuff of
that nature. So thank you, you know, for being there, to be the expert eyes and ears where
that service is best utilized or where, you know, how much, if there's going to be a negative
impact upon our current services especially, too.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know if something else is being built out somewhere. But
yeah, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And at this time, Chair, I don't have any further. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. On the Fire/Rescue Operations Program, Page 269.
You, we have and just lining off from Councilmember Cochran is we have two goals, Goal 2
and Goal 3 that I'm trying to understand. Like what's the, like in Objectives 1 and 2 under
Goal 2, what's the significance of the two different measures? And are you presently at
90 percent?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we are 90 percent on both of those. So responding out of the station by,
within two minutes. So two minutes meaning the call goes into central dispatch and then the
call comes to us and we're out within that two minutes. So sometimes there's a lag in time
-76-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2014

from the information gathering as opposed to the tone going out to our stations, and what we
want to do is improve and maintain the two minutes because in past years our measurement
was one minute out of the station based on call time. But what we don't realize is when the
case is generated, it's generated based on central dispatch's notification, not on ours, so we
try to tie in those two items and make those two times a little tighter. And Item 2...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You have your two minutes initial respond and your six and a
half minutes initial respond. Just...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I'm not sure what number, No. 2 is either the rural area or our specialized
units getting called out. So in other words they would have to spend the time attaching the
boat to the utility truck or various trailers that carry extra equipment for either hazardous
materials, ocean rescues or mountain rescues or helicopter use.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. In the same line on Goal 3, Objective 1, maintain the
number of pre-plans conducted annually by fire crews assigned to an apparatus by 612 or
more. What goes into the pre-fire planning?
MR. MURRAY: A pre-fire plan is when a crew within their district goes and plans a commercial
area or a residential area or any type of high assembly area and spends the time of gathering
all the information that they have whether there's a property manager, the contacts, checks all
of their systems, hydrant systems, their infrastructure for water, fire protection systems, maps
out the area and puts it in a book for all the crews to use from that specific area. So what we
want to do in the future is have that all computerized where each company can share that
with the next truck coming in, so it'll pop up on their mobile data terminal and they can
utilize that information so they know the location without actually seeing the place. So the
in-company districts are the ones responsible for the pre-plans. So out of the 14 stations we
would want 612 minimum Countywide. So as you go through your district eventually you
will get through majority of your areas and then start all over again -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --and keep those things up-to-date. And actually have the meet and greet with the
people and find out some of the issues and do some of their housekeeping matters and fire
prevention that you can while you're at site, and it's just a community service as well
preparing ourselves for what we'll get to in the middle of the night possibly.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you, Chief. Looking still at these
goals, I'm interested in the time issue here. Can you share with us what seems to be your
biggest barrier to trying to meet these times or beat them?
MR. MURRAY: It's a multiple situation. It's sometimes the timing of the call, whether we're in
station or out of station, whether we're in training doing some type of evolution and part of
our equipment is off the truck or we're already doing something else.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: How do you manage with the traffic? Does that play a big role in
your getting where you're trying to go? Or are people pretty cooperative?
MR. MURRAY: You know it's all dependent on the time of day, and I'll use our miniature H-I
which is Dairy Road. And anywhere from 10:15 to 2 o'clock you can have some serious
issues with our vehicles getting in and out of that area, and it's just because of the way the
flight timing is for a lot of the mainland flights and, you know, airport trying to keep all their
personnel at the airport all in one time to be efficient that a lot of the flights overlap and
cause some issues. And yes it does cause problems for us as far as response times. There are
some days that they're extremely cooperative and there's some days that it's quite a
challenge.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Has the new law made any difference? You know they passed that
law that you have to pull over. Wasn't it a year or so ago that the Legislature -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --passed some kind of a mandatory pull-over law?
MR. MURRAY: You know we see it some days good days, some days bad days.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So it all depends on how. . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, it's all dependent. And, you know, I think we need to continue that
education, and a lot of it comes out of law enforcement because that was the issue that they
had in Honolulu where that police officer was rendering help and got killed in his car. So I
think there should be more of a movement on all of us to see if we can educate the people
more and more so that they're constantly reminded as well as the seasoned drivers as well as
the new ones to render, you know, at least allow us to get through.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well sometimes, you know, you're driving along and if you have the
radio on and you're kind of spaced out, you know how we all drive that route, after a while
you wonder how you got there. All of a sudden, you know, this thing is upon you because
you don't hear it coming.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I don't how you could ever change that but it has happened, you
know. When I'm sitting on the side and my husband is driving I always, I'm on the lookout,
you know. I can hear it long before he can because, you know, I don't see very well but I
hear very well, so I'll hear it but then you don't know where it's coming from. You're not
sure if it's front of you or behind of you, and so I realize what you go through. And yeah, it's
amazing when I watch you guys weave through traffic, it's just amazing. Especially on
Kaahumanu we see it all the time. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, you're very welcome. Well, you know, I mean one tip of the day would be to,
when you're in traffic don't park so close to the next car 'cause then it gives you an
opportunity to move when you need to move. So a good rule of thumb is to always keep the
car in front of you, if you can see their tires touching the road then you've got enough room
to make a move left or right. Just thought I'd throw that out there -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good to know.
MR. MURRAY: --to everybody.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's also. . . (inaudible).
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Didn't they teach us that when we were getting our driver's licenses?
That was a long time ago. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I was told that also helps you from hitting the car in front of you if somebody runs
into you from the back.
MR. MURRAY: Right. And you know how insurance works, yeah, I mean Mr. Victorino can
explain that to us, but yeah, it solves a lot of different problems if you just keep that space.
And it allows for ambulance, all of us to get through. It's a good rule of a thumb as a whole,
you know, just in case somebody, I don't know, anything can happen.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, we've authorized you, I believe we've authorized the Fire
Department to give citations under the Code.
MR. MURRAY: Under the Code, Fire Code, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, under the County -- 79 -
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MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Code or and whatnot, so has the Department ever utilized that
authority to take care of its traffic or. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: Not so much on traffic but with Building Code issues we've cited people in the
past. Most commercial entities are very cooperative.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, I just was wondering if that, I wasn't clear about the
authority we gave you to cite, if that included knuckleheads on the road, too.
MR. MURRAY: Usually it's only with an obstruction at a scene. We might be able to ask that, but
we don't give traffic citations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm good, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch? Okay. We'll move into the Budget Details and section starts
on Page 17 or I'm sorry, 7-17. So any questions on the, on anything on the pages that outline
the positions and increases? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just would like some information more on
the Pukoo increase request.
CHAIR WHITE: It's on Page 7-25.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 7-25.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and -26.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Thank you, Member Couch, for that question. Well as you know all of
our fire stations are manned, are fully manned with five personnel, and this is our only station
that is not. And to benefit the community as well as stay within the NFPA guidelines for a
sanctioned station we always put in for these positions as an expansion, and this was the first
year that it's gotten down to you for review.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, follow up?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. While we're on Pukoo, can you share with us what the level of need is
other than being referred to as a sanctioned station? 'Cause my recollection is they have a. I
think we've passed out the number of callouts for you to take a look at.
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MR. MURRAY: Well in 2013 they had, they responded to 70 calls as a station. What you need to
realize for firefighting, in order to enter a building that is deemed hazardous for example on
fire, they would have to wait for the crew from Kaunakakai to make that entry in any of that
areas that they arrive first. So with allowing them to make an effort to provide a rescue or
save a life that's the reason why we're asking for this, but their calls in 2013 were 70. That
district historically makes some notable saves whether it be a heart attack or ocean rescue.
So, you know, they've proven their wealth in that community, and this is our position to
assist them in getting more personnel.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions on Pukoo or...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think there was someone who mentioned over on Molokai's
hearing in regards to perhaps there was an issue for housing and not enough space, but that
was an inaccurate statement?
MR. MURRAY: Well -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do you know of such a...
MR. MURRAY: --we currently lease a property from the State Department of Health which is right
on the ocean. And, you know, I think five people would be the max for that place. We've
spent countless hours trying to find other properties that are not in the inundation zone within
that area that would allow a good response time and we haven't been able to find that as of
yet. But that building and property would be able to accommodate these people.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, the Chair passed out a number of items for your review. The first
is a Fire Department Profile 2012 by the National Fire Protection Association, and it, I found
this has a lot of very valuable information just to give you a perspective on the kind of
coverage that is offered elsewhere. And it has the, you know, the existing number of, you
know, things like what's the average coverage in a community of 25,000 people or less. One
of the, if you look at the I believe it's about the fourth page, yes, it's got bar graphs and pie
charts, and basically what this outlines is that throughout the 30,000 or so fire departments
2,600 are all career firefighters, 1,995 are mostly staffed by career firefighters, 5,445 are
mostly volunteer, and 20,050 are all volunteer. So there are lots of different ways of
providing protection, and so this gives you a significant amount of information. And I'm not
going to go through it now but I'd like you to at least peruse it. We also, I was on the
Internet a couple of, about a month ago and saw this, just this short statement that said that 87
percent of fire departments throughout the country are either all volunteer or mostly
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volunteer, so I went to find the source of that and it's actually a FEMA website. And this
info, I handed out this bar chart, the first one notes the top 25 with respect to how many, what
their percentage of volunteer fire departments were, and this is ranking by state. And in
Delaware 98.3 percent of the fire departments are either all volunteer or mostly volunteer,
and the top 25, New Jersey is the bottom and it's still at 89 percent volunteer. If you go to
the next chart which is the one with a thinner bottom we are the top state as to career
firefighters at 91 percent. The next closest to us is Florida with about 50.4 percent career
firefighters versus volunteers, and then Massachusetts, California, Rhode Island, and Arizona
are all in the 40s. And then Georgia, Nevada, Washington are in the low 20s. And then from
there all the way to the bottom are in the high to low teens. So I bring that up because as we
look at ways to be able to afford to provide the kind of protection that the community
deserves and wants we need to look for sustainable ways in which to do so. As you all have
seen with this budget, the impact of the current or of the new arbitration award is very, very
significant. If you add up the increases in this section I believe it totals right around, it just
totals just over $4 million of step increases, across-the-board increases, and then Rank-forRank Recall increases. The Rank-for-Rank Recall numbers are very significant, and maybe,
Chief, you can provide to us an explanation of how the Rank-to-Rank Recall works and how
it differs from what your past practice has been. My understanding is the Rank-for-Rank
comes into effect July of this year, is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, that's correct. And a brief explanation of how that program works is that if
you have a Captain that doesn't show up to work at one of the stations the other two Captains
that's on that, if it's a one-company station have an ability to come back to work, and what
that provides is the experience level for that specific position. And they would be allowed
288 hours a year within that capacity.
CHAIR WHITE: And how does that differ from the way you're managing the operation now?
MR. MURRAY: The way it differs is now if there is an opening for Captain and the Fire fighter III
which is the apparatus operator, driver comes into work, that person automatically temporary
assigns to the Captain's position and so on and so forth. So the next Fire fighter I or Fire
fighter II in line will move up to the driver. As long as we maintain a minimum four person
on that rig or company. So that's the difference. We still cover the position but we'll do it at
a different experience and pay level.
CHAIR WHITE: And it sounds like instead of paying a premium for people moving up into a
temporary assignment we're needing to bring them in on an overtime rate?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The other thing that I provided to the Committee is a, copies of the Hawaii
Volunteer Fire Captains Association website, and it basically outlines the equipment and the
staffing for the Big Island's I believe I counted nine stations in Ainaloa, Pepeekeo, North
Kohala, Volcano, and so on. So there are, those are just examples of other communities that
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have dealt with establishing service and protection in a different way, and I'm not suggesting
this is what we need to do with Pukoo, it's just that it may be an opportunity for us to take a
look at making additions to Pukoo using a component of volunteers. So just putting that out
for the Committee's consideration. Chief, do you know what the overall cost is for
increasing the staffing by nine as is being suggested?
MR. MURRAY: It would be comparable to another one-company station, like let's take the next
page, 7-26, would be comparable to 911065, the Makawao Fire Station.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what is the current cost? Do you know?
MR. MURRAY: Makawao's current cost to function on an annual basis including salaries and
wages would be 1,071,702.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then that doesn't include the operating costs, right?
MR. MURRAY: No.
CHAIR WHITE: And it doesn't include the fringe costs that are covered in the -MR. MURRAY: No.
CHAIR WHITE: --Countywide Costs?
MR. MURRAY: It does not. Not in this figure.
CHAIR WHITE: So, Mr. Baz, what would we need to add to that 1,071,000 in order to come up
with a total actual personnel cost?
MR. BAZ: You're referencing Fringe Benefit costs or?
CHAIR WHITE: The Fringe Benefit costs and then the OPEB and ERS Contributions.
MR. BAZ: I believe they're from that Department of Finance memo that we sent as part of the
Committee's work, but from my recollection it was around 67-68 percent additional cost, so
if it was a million dollars it'd be 680,000. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: For this Pukoo Station expansion we, my staff did calculations and based on the
eight-month salary, increased operational cost, and the, some personal protective equipment
we're looking at this year's budget increasing $427,824. And then next year's budget would
be increasing an additional four months worth so another one third of that cost for, to make it
a full year amount just for the salary, those additional positions.
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CHAIR WHITE: So are you including the Countywide Costs in there?
MR. BAZ: No, this is just salaries, operations, and equipment from these additional positions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Would you be able to provide us the difference between what it is now and
what it would be in 2016?
MR. BAZ: Just for the Pukoo Station?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, just for. . .yes.
MR. BAZ: Okay. Yes, we can do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I got some on the Details, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I can wait 'til you're ready for do the Details.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions on the. . . Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't have a question but I'd like to add that at our meeting,
Chief, on Molokai you had a full force of fire fighters coming forth to support your budget
for Pukoo, and they expressed their full understanding why it was needed. Just wanted to
add that.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, if there are no further questions on the staffing...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I want -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --I can, just so that I have some understanding. Chief, if you look at
pages like 7-29, just so you can help me understand, I'm looking at three Fire fighter Ills all
at SR-21L Step 4. This is your 267, 268, 270. They all have the same so-called SR base,
79,705 and yet their adjustments according to Collective Bargaining is all different figures.
So could we have some understanding how, I'm trying to get, you know, understand why
they not all the same. They're the same step, they're the same classification but they all get
different adjustments.
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MR. MURRAY: They should be the same but it's when they, some of 'em not going get to the next
step within that time period. I think because in that process there's a catchup starting this
past January, so they have to get back to where they were from 2011. 'Cause, yeah, they
might not all have the same longevity.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah. Member Hokama -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes.
MR. BAZ: --so if you look at the one that's different is FD-0268, that Firefighter III was a 21L2
step in Fiscal Year '14's Council-adopted Budget and he's jumping up to a 21L4 step in the
Mayor's Proposed 2015 Budget.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Whereas the other firefighters are going from a 211,3 to a 21L4 so it's one step instead
of two step jumps -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --and that's why the amount is different. That, I don't know about this position
specifically but that could happen because they may have a different personnel in that step
that has a longer longevity of being a fire fighter.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So all the differences is again anniversary dates or
whatever the calculation we using for setting the step movements. Okay. Is this all going to
be done this year and next year we're not going to see this type of variations? This is a
one-time catchup?
MR. BAZ: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. The catchups from my understanding in the different Collective
Bargaining agreements are one-time catchups, but the steps, we will see step increases in the
various ones that are.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Hit their anniversaries and whatnot.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that hit their anniversaries throughout the different bargaining units that have that
as part of the Fiscal Year '15 or '16 and beyond agreements.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Nice, big request. Thank you, gentlemen.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
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CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? On Page 7-31, Chief, the Battalion Chiefs, are they
also eligible for Rank-for-Rank Recall?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you for bringing up the rank to rank program
because I wanted a little more elaboration, so you had addressed the one question, the main
question that I had. And thank you, Chief, for explaining it.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And is it, so I guess it's just this Department that has that
mandate or whatever from the unions I guess? It's a decision from that? So 'cause I don't
see it in Police or any other that has a ranking system such as yours. . . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, this was a pilot program, started in 2007, and then we suspended it based on
the economic situation towards the end of the contract. And this was something that the
union put forth moving into the negotiation that gets us to now, and that's what was
arbitrated on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that, are you aware of any other department that has the Bureau
Opportunity, the BOBI or anything similar?
MR. MURRAY: Other departments Countywide or Statewide?
CHAIR WHITE: Well I assume the other fire departments have it.
MR. MURRAY: Yes, everybody within the bargaining unit which is . . .(inaudible)... in all four
counties have the Bureau Incentive within their program.
CHAIR WHITE: And do the Police have that?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know. It might be under another name. I don't know.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions? If not, we'll move onto Page 7-42. That's
the outline of Premium Pay. And you'll note also the new or I'm not sure whether it's new
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or an increased allowance for temporary change in station. Maybe you could explain that to
us, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. This is another thing that was bargained. So what we had to do was
incorporate a line item for these additional funds due to temporary change in station. So if an
individual has to make a move from one station to the next they will be allowed a $50 pay for
that exchange, to move to that station to make coverage or what have you. And if they stay
for three days, a shift round, then that $50 covers the three days. So we have no data to
completely look at what the actual cost will be so this was the estimates that we came up
with.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Member Cochran, you have other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For Premium Pay, no. No question.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you recall what, I know we have these identified individually in each of the
stations, do you recall what the total amounts to?
MR. MURRAY: We're checking on that for you, Chair. So, Chair, you're looking at that amount of
8,588?
CHAIR WHITE: Well we have that, yeah, we have that in each of the sections. I just, it's one of
those numbers I hadn't added up.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: But it looks like it's a, it's probably a number per individual. It looks like you're
using the same number for each.
MR. MURRAY: Right. So we're going to times that by 18 companies.
CHAIR WHITE: That was, it's different. My Staff. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: So what we come up with is 572.53 per person if each person does, yeah, the
travel, but that's, they have to actually move to get that pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, my Staff just reminded me that they had added it up and it was I
believe 153,000.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, 154 roughly, yeah.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And I think it's, you know, I think it's important for us all to note the
impact of the combination of raises and Rank-for-Rank Recall. And I, the reason I ask on the
Battalion Chiefs is that there are six individuals and the increases for those six individuals for
this year with the across the board, and I'm assuming that they get step increases as well,
with their involvement in the Rank-for-Rank Recall that's $140,000 of additional
compensation. Which means each individual is getting just under $23,400 a year or just
under a 22 percent increase from the last budget. So, Members, this, you know, this, and
that's just one example. It's easier to apply it to that one area than the others because in the
other areas it's partly Fire fighter Is that are not eligible. So and I don't mean to pick on the
Battalion Chiefs, it's just that that number sticks out because they got both the increases and
the Rank-for-Rank Recall. So and the overall.. .I'm not sure if my calculation there is
correct. Oh, yeah, the overall increase in Premium Pay from last year's budget to this year's
is 2,145,000 and that's about an 86 percent increase in Premium Pay, and a lot of it there's
not much we can do to change. So okay, moving into the expense categories if there's no
further questions on the Premium Pay. Beginning on Page 7-47. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a question. We haven't really talked about vacancies in the Fire
Department, what is the situation?
MR. MURRAY: Vacancies right now are pretty low.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So with low vacancies why all the overtime? Is it fires that we don't
count on, situations we don't count on or what is it?
MR. MURRAY: It's in preparation of. We have about, I don't know what the DPS chart shows but
I believe we have eight or nine vacancies right now, and in different areas based on, we're
trying to promote to fill the gaps, which is not much for us. We average about 17 to 20
annually. And it's just based on what was negotiated. And it's, like their whole thought is
the experience, so the experience of that individual to come back and work in that position
would benefit the Department as well as the community.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I don't think I'm being clear. Obviously overtime is being accrued
but what is the reason? Is it because people are sick? Obviously we seem to have -MR. MURRAY: Oh, okay. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --enough people, what is the, what's causing it?
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MR. MURRAY: Sick. We try to minimize that with vacation, so there's only X amount of vacation
that can be taken. And if they're sick on those days that they're maxed on vacation then
shortages are put together. Also we have training situations that we have to move people
around, and certain people have to instruct and teach those courses so we have to cover their
positions as well. And on occasion we have industrial leave due to a Workman's Comp.
But...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chief, how does this compare to the past?
MR. MURRAY: How does this compare to the past?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Is it pretty much the same, is it getting better, is it more?
MR. MURRAY: Right now it's the same. I'd like to see it in about a year or, you know, next
budget season and see if there are any changes to this trends, but as a whole we're doing
pretty good.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think that's going to be really important. I think as we're all sitting
here we're all realizing how expensive it is and how scary it is as we look forward, you
know, to try to meet all of these costs. And so, you know, being able to control costs
wherever we can is really, really important. But, you know, I do understand that, you know,
vacancies occur and people get sick and people get hurt and things happen. But we really
need to try to keep a real good eye on it 'cause we just can't afford this. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: If I may add?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Sure.
MR. MURRAY: An additional part of that cost is that they're working on holidays as well 'cause
we're on a 24 operation, so that always adds up, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Not a whole lot we seem be able to do about this. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the, when Chief Yabuta was here he said that the structural portion of the
overtime due to holiday pay and so forth was about 27 percent, if I remember correctly, and I
would assume your percentage is similar to that.
MR. MURRAY: Yes, pretty close.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
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MR. BAZ: My staff did some calculations on the Pukoo addition if you want, ready for those. So
the current FY '15 proposed 8-month salaries with the fringe that we discussed would be
657,137. For Fiscal Year 2016 the total salaries would be 602,136, and the total with Fringe
Benefits would be 946,105. So what would be budgeted, the increase budget to the Molokai
index code for these salaries would only be that 602,136.
CHAIR WHITE: Right, but that's just, but the total cost is, the total cost of the addition of 9 people
is the 946, and then you've got the equipment costs and operating costs.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's an additional 25,000 or so.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Along those lines, did you include what the B Account would
increase as well?
MR. BAZ: The projections for the B Account increase are $25,200 would be the annual increase.
There's a one-time equipment cost of $18,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Ms. Crivello, questions on the -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not right now.
CHAIR WHITE: --information from 7-47?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not right now. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm good, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. In the Medical and Safety Supplies we talked about the boots earlier, and
in Fiscal Year 2012 the Medical Supplies on, in each of the stations amounted to about
70,151, and last year that had grown to 360,347. Do you have the total amount that was
spent on the boots?
MR. MURRAY: Okay. In the Fire Ops Program 194,361.26, and for Admin was 3,421.85, Training
was 2,737.48, Health and Safety was 2,053.11, and Fire Prevention was 6,159.33.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, great. Okay, but your, you won't be requesting that level of expenditure in
Operations again this year, right? You don't have any other one-time projects like that?
MR. MURRAY: I believe now we'll be requesting only one, so hopefully the process we've already
frontloaded the two pairs and then when we replace we'll be replacing it one at a time not,
you know, not necessarily every one every year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So for example in this program the 194 could be reduced by two thirds?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, approximately.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then Physical Examinations, if we added them up in all of the stations
it comes to a total of about 74,000, and that's up from very little before. Do you know what
all is going into that account and what's changed from before?
MR. MURRAY: Is that the total, Chair, from all of the stations?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. MURRAY: And Sub-Object Code?
CHAIR WHITE: Six two two four.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, we're checking right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm just wondering what that covers. I mean do we...
MR. MURRAY: Okay, all right. What we would do in the past, we would try to encumber the
money and see if we can frontload the cost for that, and last year we were unable to do that.
As you know we came in for a budget amendment due to some shortages and we just weren't
able to do that, so now we're expending the proper amount on an annual basis.
CHAIR WHITE: But the, my recollection was the budget amendment was just for covering salaries.
MR. MURRAY: Right, that's what it was, but we still try to curtail the spending.
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CHAIR WHITE: So what, this line item Physical Examinations, does that cover examinations when
someone's hurt or injured or is it...
MR. MURRAY: These are for the annual physical examinations that we need to provide for the
PUC.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. It's just the folks that are operating the equipment?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, everyone has to be -CHAIR WHITE: The drivers?
MR. MURRAY: --able to drive.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then Electricity you show an increase on the Molokai Fire Station, and
it's not shown on this sheet but in Fiscal Year '11 it was 15,400 and in this upcoming budget
you're requesting 95,000. And I'm just pointing this out because as we've stated in earlier
meetings, when we get the CIP requests the information is not always filled in as to what the
operating impact is going to be, but it looks as though the new fire station is costing us about
six times more in energy costs and about nine times more in water delivery charges. So this
is actually more for Mr. Baz's notes so that we can get more accurate estimates on the
overages or the operating and maintenance costs. And by the way, Chief, the, your Molokai
Fire Station doesn't come anywhere near the operating and maintenance cost of the Kihei
Police Station which was I believe totaled $592,000 a year.
MR. MURRAY: Wow. Well I guess we'll be going in for more PV hopefully. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And on Page 757 the estimate or the additional funding to paint the Kahului Fire
Station facilities, is that based on an estimate or that you got from a company or is that...
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we sent out some feelers and tried to get an average of what that would be.
That station has never been repainted so that was the total cost.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: From the time it was constructed, Chief'?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, since 1991 we never repainted it. We.. .yeah, I'll leave that alone.
CHAIR WHITE: And then on Page 7-60 there's a, there's an entry, you had mentioned the $30,000
increase in the helicopter contract but right under that is another entry called Other Services,
can you explain to us what that is for?
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MR. MURRAY: We utilize that fund if we have to summon the use of other helicopter companies
other than the one we have the contract with.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. And what is the number of hours that you are, the number of training
hours that you get from the current contract?
MR. MURRAY: I believe it's 12 hours annually.
CHAIR WHITE: Twelve?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, so one hour per shift per quarter.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there, have you guys finalized the contract that this budget will fund?

'Itt,Jtit1x
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well maybe next time around you can negotiate for more training hours
'cause that seems a bit low, but I know it's very expensive to operate a helicopter.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, it is.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any other questions on the Fire/Rescue Operations Program
Expenses? You know I just need to remind you all that we in about two weeks are going to
be back here making very difficult decisions, so I need you guys to be engaged in this and
asking questions that are going to help you frame your decision making. And I just, you
know, I need to point that out because in this, this is just an example and we have it
throughout the budget where in Fiscal Year 2012 the operating expenses of this program was
$2.3 million, what they're requesting this year is 3.2 million, so this is a 40 percent increase.
I need you guys to engage and help ferret out where we need to increase and where we don't,
and obviously the Chief is here to help us through that. But you all have different
perspectives and they're all very helpful. So okay, with that let's go back to the Budget book
and review the Fire Prevention Program. Unless, well this is probably a good to take our
afternoon break. So we'll be in recess for, you know, we need to wrap up our work today by
4:00-ish so we can get to Kihei for our public hearing. So let's just take a five-minute break.
Please be back here at 3 o'clock. . . . (gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:56 p.m.
3:06 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. And,
Members, I apologize I forgot to finish up on the Operations Program by reviewing the
requested equipment list. So, Chief, maybe you can walk us through each of these and...
MR. MURRAY: What page would you like to start on, Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: That's on page, in the Details 7-62.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. All right. A replacement vehicle for the Lahaina Fire Station. As I
mentioned earlier their utility blew a motor and now they're utilizing Training's vehicle.
That tows our boat, it also helps us get into tight areas, sometimes quicker response with
medicals and what have you. Yeah. We use that utility quite often. Also the Molokai Fire
Station we're asking for a Crew cab replacement.
CHAIR WHITE: How many Crew cab, do you have a total inventory of the Crew cab trucks?
MR. MURRAY: Total inventory, yeah, we do have a total inventory. This is a portion of that
inventory for Crew cabs. What we have designed in our spec is to have the ability to tow,
also use skid mounts for brushfires, and utilize the vehicle for medical calls in hard-to-reach
areas. They do, almost all of 'em tow an ocean vessel whether it be a boat or ajet ski.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But this year you're requesting seven.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: You have one in each station?
MR. MURRAY: Almost all stations have a utility.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you could give us a ... Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: I just wanted to comment about the decision making when we were evaluating the
equipment purchases for the Department of Fire and Public Safety from the management
level. The desire to utilize vehicles that are more fuel efficient and that have the ability to get
into places without, you know, damaging and quicker, also the wear and tear on some of the
larger vehicles that they have because their, the fire trucks, you know, they're very expensive
pieces of equipment. So any time that, as management we felt that anytime that they could
utilize these smaller vehicles we felt that that was a better use of money, and so that was one
of the areas that we focused on this year was replacing the 4x4 Crew cabs that were in need
of replacement so they could utilize the more efficient vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, my, I guess my question is how many, do we have trucks at each station?
'Cause most of these look like they're replacements.
MR. MURRAY: Yes, they are.
CHAIR WHITE: Are we replacing Crew cabs or are we replacing something else?
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MR. MURRAY: Okay, I'm going to be honest. We're replacing the lowest bid vehicles that
haven't made it for that whole ten years that we'd like to have 'em. Originally for example
in Hana we had a Sport Track that was completely rusted out two years ago. We asked for it
in last budget, it didn't get through, and now we had a vehicle that we were supposed to
dispose of, we did some fine tuning to it. A 1995 Chevy with over 232,000 miles on it, and
that's what they're utilizing now. And, you know, I just mentioned the Lahaina utility and
Crew cab with a blown motor, so that's two that we have down completely, unable to use.
We are trying to use parts if need be, and I believe, let me see what the Lahaina, yeah, it
broke down in December. It's over ten years old and would cost us over 22,000 to do a
repair, but that specific year was having a problem with that engine. And we have two others
that are like it that are still in service.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: So are these all four-wheel-drive vehicles -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --that you need replaced?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, all four-wheel-drive vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: The ones that we're replacing?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: We're replacing, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So, you know, I don't quite know if you got
your whole answer, question answered, but the, my question would be how many of these
vehicles, do we have one at every station now? Including the broken down ones?
MR. MURRAY: Not one at every station, there are some stations that don't have any, like Kihei
doesn't have one. Napili doesn't have one, they have a mini fire truck that we can use
multipurpose. Yeah, that's about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you got 12, essentially 12 stations have and 2 don't?
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MR. MURRAY: Oh, actually Kula doesn't have one as well, they have a mini.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So the ones with mini some of 'em we're not asking unless they're like far away
stations like Pukoo and Hana then we'll ask for a utility as well. Lanai also has a utility.
That's on this list, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So when.. .Mr. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: When you have these vehicles at a station are those the ones that go
out on the motor vehicle accident calls, the goodwill calls or the, some of the calls that you
wouldn't need a full truck for, and then if you do need the big truck then you bring the truck
along?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. That, and if they need the big truck then they'll just take the big truck and
they'll leave the utility back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. ...(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But vice versa, do the, does just the utility go out with two or three
people in it?
MR. MURRAY: At times, yeah. So the captain will make that decision if it's just needed for two or
three personnel to be there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. 'Cause I think, you know, I think the, at least I would
certainly support having those vehicles if you use those more, a lot more than you did the big
trucks so that we save the wear and tear on the big trucks for when they're really needed so
we don't have to buy a $750,000 truck every...
MR. MURRAY: Right, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So we're trying to make adjustments on a daily basis.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you could just provide us a list of which stations have utility trucks and
minis.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, we'll do that. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And the age and the, age and mileage and condition. Okay. The...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a, I guess a general question and maybe to Mr. Baz or
whoever feels like they want to answer or chime in. Having gone through Maui Police
Department and switching out entire fleets and stuff with them, I know they have the criteria
of whichever comes first, mileage, age or I think the cost of repairs exceeds the amount of
what the vehicle's worth. It seems like that has not been observed in your Department or I
mean do you follow that same scale criteria in deeming what vehicles...
MR. MURRAY: We do. We try to do that more often than not, but in some cases our vehicles don't
last because their mileage doesn't match the terrain that they're on as opposed to a road, so
there is some concessions on that. And if you look at these, all of 'em are over ten years old.
They may have low mileage, like for instance the one that we had in Hana that completely
fell apart, it was rusted on the frames, the crossmembers of the frame so we took that
completely out of service. It just was impossible to repair it correctly so we took that, and
that only had 20,000 miles and it was ten years old. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So it's all dependent on the use and the situations that they have to respond to, and
in all the different districts have different issues.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so on that particular equipment you had requested
to replace -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --prior and denied?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But okay, and I think that's why we're looking for the
breakdown now on all the overall age and mileage and what have you on different vehicles in
different departments at this point, but...
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MR. MURRAY: And, you know, I mean if we looked across of our staff vehicles and all of those
different things we would be in here with about 15 to 17 vehicles. That's the whole reason
why we went to the auto allowance. We're trying to find ways to help, you help us, and
whatever it takes, you know, for us to get to that endpoint. But there's no reason why a 1995
vehicle with 230-plus thousand miles should be a response vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And I, you know, and I see your point. Thank you very
much, Chief. And, you know, there's a safety factor -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --definitely involved here, not just for the employee but, you
know, for other innocent bystanders or just the, you know -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --carrying out the job itself. So yeah, thank you. Thank you,
Chief Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So have you tried to rotate equipment to different stations cause some
stations use equipment more than others, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: You know we've thought about that. The issue with that is the ones that we need
to rotate it it's all on off island, so the cost factor to move them to those islands and utilizing
some other means, we just chose to use, to just leave the vehicles there for the life.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean you guys sent me Kahului tanker on Lanai.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. I mean we can, we've done that with other trucks -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --for backups, especially on Molokai. So if, I mean...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Again, what makes sense, you know, Chief, 'cause again and I'm talking
about General Fund paid for equipment.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think that's what we might need to know, too, Chairman, you
know, if it was bought from CDBG and then needs to stay in that specific district station only
because that's what qualified it for that Federal funds, we need to know those kinds of things,
too.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And are there any equipment replacement that was paid for by
non-General Funds on this list, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: None on this list.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: All these are General Fund equipment?
MR. MURRAY: All General Fund, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Although, wait, wait, I got, I don't have a question, I just got one
comment. I support the need of the, for the Lanai Station you will find a $70,000 request that
I asked for and the Chief was gracious to consider and the Chiefs, is my backup emergency
generator, Chairman. I cannot have our island have a station that cannot respond in a crisis
and not have power. You know our people are going to look at the Fire Department for
many needs in a disaster situation and I cannot have that station not have power, and I'm
concerned that if we were hit today whether we can respond as best as we can. And so I
would ask the Members to consider that, please, 'cause until we get reinforcements our
frontline is the only line of defense. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions on the equipment list? Okay. We'll move
onto Fire Prevention. Chief.
MR. MURRAY: All right. As you know, our Fire Prevention Program handles Plan Review. The
Processing, Inspection Revolving Fund was established and created for the collection of fees
for the review of plans and specifications submitted under the Section 132-9, Hawaii Revised
Statutes. Funds may be expended for salaries, no more than two plan reviewers, contracts,
materials, supplies, equipment, payment of overtime, travel expenses, and training with the
facility of plans review, public education, fire investigation as well as permitting process and
inspections. Their goals are to, that we also have the Fire Hazard removing, Removal
Revolving Fund is appropriated annually during the budget process. This provides funds to
pay for the clearing of brush and debris from parcels that have been deemed as such a fire
hazard. It serves the entire Maui County. The review of plans for new construction and
renovation projects quickly and efficiently. Ensures that the required fire and life safety
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provisions are met with the, for the public as well as the first responders, provides fire and
life safety comments for Special Use Permits. And the Removal Revolving Fund helps to
deal with overgrown parcels. Any questions?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? We'll start with Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just had one on Page 274, Chief. It's more about the Fire Fighter
Trainee component of your request for this program area. Is there a reason why there's only
three? Or what is the significance of the just that three positions?
MR. MURRAY: If I may, Council member, that was from our Fire Operations Grant Revenue
Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. These are the three trainees that are funded.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So no grant funding, no trainees?
MR. MURRAY: No. Not this specific three.
CHAIR WHITE: Not these three trainees.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I just wanted some clarification on this positions.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we try to apply for this grant revenue under SAFER if I'm not mistaken, and
we haven't gotten that revenue yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you get, have you received any assurances, Chief, either in writing
or something that you're going to get the funds?
MR. MURRAY: No. No, we have not.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You haven't had any. . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: It usually arrives in September, possibly, the first notice.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm good for now. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Noting on page.. .well I mean you talk, you
don't talk too much about the Revolving Fund in the, Page 278, but on 279 you talk about
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adjustment in salaries and two Fire Fighter IV positions transferred from Revolving Fund.
How come they're transferred from the Revolving Fund?
MR. MURRAY: Well we've been depleting that fund. We've tried, at one point we only had one
plans reviewer in there to utilize some of the funding, and then when times were good we
ended up putting two in there. And now that we haven't really caught up with that funding
mechanism to fulfill that fund, we're asking to move it back to General Fund so that it can
replenish itself so we can utilize that for other needs within the Fire Prevention Bureau.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's the Plan Review Revolving Fund?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's because there hasn't been very many -MR. MURRAY: New construction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --new construction. Right. So do you anticipate if the construction
picks up then you'll those back into the Revolving?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely. That'll be something that we'll take a look at and see if we can utilize
that funds again.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: My recollection was that the fund wasn't depleted.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, not depleted but...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, is that what you're looking -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --up?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, there is, we're showing a balance available, approximately 450,000 as
of June 30, 2014. I can get some actual numbers for you there. But I believe that number
has been going down over the years as well.
MR. MURRAY: We were up over a million I would say three fiscal years ago. And it was under
Mr. Hokama's suggestion that we moved multiple people in that position so.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, maybe you could provide us with the use, the uses to which the funds have
been utilized other than the staffing because...
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MR. MURRAY: Other uses for that would be training programs within Fire Prevention, having
some staff being trained in certain areas. We've also used it for multiple types of equipment,
whether it be public education and equipment for Fire Prevention Bureau, whether it be filing
or our new Manea Place, we used that to purchase a lot of different things that we didn't have
the funds for to help them operate and give the best service possible to our community.
Those are some of the areas that we utilize that fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, if I may follow up?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. So you're saying that and this is, I'm trying to wrap
my head around this so help me out here. You have two guys that you need or women that
you need to move out of this fund because we're not getting enough Building Permits. So
when you move them out of this fund what are they going to be doing? Because they aren't
going to be doing the permits because there aren't enough permits coming in, so are they
going back to regular fire fighter, I mean station duty as opposed to...
MR. MURRAY: No, the premise of moving them back to General Fund was just to limit the use of
the Revolving Fund. They still have inspection duties as well as some plans review to get
done. That's all part of the permit process for them, yeah, and our turnaround time is really
good. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: See, that's why I'm still a little, I mean their job is to do Building
Permits and inspections for that but there aren't any to do so we're moving to General Fund
and they're going to be doing what?
CHAIR WHITE: No, they're going to still be doing the same job, they're just going to be paid out
of General Funds. But I...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But their job description's going to be the same, but if there's no
permits to inspect...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If there are permits to inspect then there's enough funds, so I'm just
a little confused there.
MR. MURRAY: It's, yeah, our draw is much less than what DSA has, so it's a percentage of what
they have. So over time when we didn't utilize the fund it grew, and now that we're utilizing
the fund it's starting to go down quicker than we're gaining. So that's all we're trying to do
is just buy some time, and if not this fiscal year, another one. Because it's not going to
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bounce back as quick as we would like it to be, so I'd rather have the, you know, something
like that in our midst.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the, it looks like the expenditures over the last couple of years actuals have
been a little over $200,000 per year actual expenditures, and based on the average revenue
over the last several years we're expecting about $131,000 in revenue. So we are, they are
processing, there are permits coming in, but just like the Chief mentioned not enough to
cover the cost of the whole program as it is right now.
CHAIR WHITE: What is the available funds that you are projecting? It's not, is it the 130 plus the
450?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's, estimated at this point the total would be 583.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. So you mentioned 200 and something thousand dollars as the expenditure,
but on the, on Page 7-85 and 7-86 we have a total, well projected for this year of 83,000 in
expenses plus a $50,000 SUV. If we add those two back at salaries of 90,000 we should
have enough money to cover that, less, unless I'm missing something.
MR. BAZ: Possibly. It just depends on how much you want to run the Revolving Fund down, but
yeah, they could handle probably one more year of expenditures out of the Revolving Fund
for those salaries.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm more concerned about the General Fund than I am about the Revolving Fund
at this point. Okay. If, we'll send you a note to give us a list of... 'cause it's not just the
items that end up on the expenditure list, right, it's other equipment purchases and things of
that nature. So we'd like you to provide the last three or four years of expenditures out of the
fund if we can do that. And it shows, our vacancy report shows that you have the position
FD-0143 the Fire Operations Assistant I, is that still vacant?
MR. MURRAY: We will be filling that on May 1st
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, sorry, I got little -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --got off to the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or were you still going, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. And so can I go back to Revolving Fund
though?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And in particular the Fire Hazard Removal Revolving
Fund, I'm interested in getting more details in relation to that. I see a lot of your goals and
objectives have something to do with brush and weed abatements, increase the number of
lots where brush and debris and potential fire hazards are removed and things of that nature.
So how big is this fund? Am I not finding the little pie chart somewhere? And it says if a
parcel is deemed to be I guess cleared for hazard then you're going to put a lien on the
property owner?
MR. MURRAY: There is a possibility. Normally we start with a series of letters and trying to visit
the people if they're here, and we get compliance pretty quickly. You know a lot of times
their neighbor is the one saying hey, you know, why don't you clean your stuff up. So we
have those issues but this allows us that opportunity if we need, especially when the
individuals don't live here and they have a property that is overgrown.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what's the amount? Is there a figure, Mr. Baz, maybe or,
Chair?
MR. MURRAY: It's $5,000 that we have in that fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. So it's not huge.
MR. MURRAY: Actually less yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 5K. And currently do we have any liens on people at the time,
at this time?
MR. MURRAY: Not right now. Our Fire Prevention Captain is working on a process of trying to
get this to be much more useful.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Especially after this heavy rain as Mr. Victorino's
pointing out. . . .(inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: We're going need more than $5,000. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And, Chair, if I may go, jump over -CHAIR WHITE: Sure, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to Goals and Objectives. Goal 1, No. 2, complete 100 brush
and weed abatement inspections annually. I'm just trying to figure out.. . and so, oh, sorry,
what is that exactly? 'Cause on another goal you mention designated properties, so I'm
trying to figure out are these -MR. MURRAY: What page is that, please?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --determined.., oh, sorry, 280, Page 280. Complete 100, Goal I.
No. 2.
MR. MURRAY: All right. That seems to be our average, 100, whether it be complaints or just as
they're going through their districts inspecting other facilities they come across an area that
they go ahead and start working on paperwork to notify the owners.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then so in reference to Page 282, the very bottom of
the goal block there, Goal 1, number, oh, sorry, Goal 2, No. 1, increase the number of lots
which brush, debris, potential fire hazards from designated properties. And so what is, is that
like a laundry list of designated properties?
MR. MURRAY: Right. The ones that are on our most wanted list, per Se.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you have regularly visited or targeted lots or...
MR. MURRAY: It could be and it also could be based on the potential of what happens on that lot,
so it'll fit a priority list and these are the ones that's going to take the inspectors quite some
time to work that out. 'Cause they have to schedule for the bids for the people to come in
and clean it. There's a lot of different work that goes into getting this place taken care of
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this is where that $5,000 would come into play? That's not
a whole lot to go around for. . . okay. And lastly, Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Back to Page 280, Goal No. 3, conduct thorough fire
investigations. Goal 2, number.. .Goal 3, No. 2, decrease the rate of investigations concluded
to be caused by arson. I mean I know we don't want to see that people are doing arson but
what does, I mean you're not going to sway an investigation so it comes out this isn't arson.
You know what I mean? It's sort of like.. .what is that?
MR. MURRAY: So basically what that comes down to is we want to be able to determine that it's
not arson more so than just undetermined. So, you know, with that comes the training. We
have people that need to go away, there's classes that we cannot have here based on the
intensity and the training that they have to go through because of the props that they need.
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Specifically it needs to be tested in a certain way that they can actually use it, it's like a
laboratory almost. So but we want to get better at that. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: That's the goal.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: After a certain point it's out of your hands though, in some
cases.
MR. MURRAY: Especially if it's criminal and then it goes to the Police Department and/or the FBI.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions on Fire Prevention?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Chief, along this lines, you know, where it
talks about, especially on Page 282 where it talks about brush, debris, and other potential fire
hazards. We have a couple instances at least in Kihei that I know about. There's one there's
an abandoned home, everything's overgrown and the roof appears to be getting ready to fall
in, some people put a tarp on it, and they can't get ahold of the owner, I mean the bank owns
it and the bank's not doing anything. Is there anything you can do about a situation like that?
'Cause it's a tinderbox ready to, looks like it's a tinderbox ready to go up. And it's
surrounded by other homes as well. Fortunately it's on a corner so it'll only, if there's any
other structures that are in the way it's on two sides as opposed to all four. And, or along
those same lines there's a house that's been over a year now I think that pretty much got
gutted in North Kihei and it's just sitting there. And it looks like it's another potential fire
hazard waiting to happen, and nothing's happening to it. Do you guys have any say in, as to
saying oh this is a fire hazard, do something about it, and then can you do something about
it?
MR. MURRAY: We can. It's all dependent. A lot of times especially on the case that you're
talking about that's after the fire, the insurance company is the one that has to mitigate that
whole situation or they might have a lack of insurance. So what it would be best to do is
forward that information to our Fire Prevention Bureau and we can look into it, because we'll
have to look at it on a case-by-case basis.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. MURRAY: Yeah, not a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Because I know $5,000 isn't enough to clean up that whole mess.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, that doesn't fit that provision. It, they'll have to take an inspection and take
a look at it, and if it falls in the criteria then we'll utilize.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And it's a potential fire hazard. So -MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --okay. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, let's move to the Details starting on Page 7-65, and then the
Revolving Fund is on 7-83. So we've discussed the positions, and the Premium Pay is
similar to the other items we've seen. Is this an increase? What is the $82,000 expansion
under Premium Pay? The detail only suggests, is that all. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: I believe it was not, didn't fit in within the cell. That would be a Bureau Incentive
Opportunity Benefit.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The entire amount?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, minus the 7,380.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, could you provide us the amount of the 46,000 for this year broken
down by Opportunity Benefit pay and other Premium Pay.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, we can do that.
CHAIR WHITE: As well as the 82,000. Unless it's all Bureau Opportunity Benefit pay.
MR. MURRAY: The BOBI pay would be 75,600.
CHAIR WHITE: Of the 82?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. And I believe the 75,600 added to the 7,380 would give you the 82,980.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, yeah. Okay, Members, any other questions on that page or the expenditures
pages on 7-67 and 68? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I actually wanted to go back to 7-65 if I could?
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CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Chief, what is position FD-0143, what is a "Red Circle" employee?
MR. MURRAY: What happened and I can only comment briefly on this, so we had an individual
that was within our Department that got injured and we had to find another job for that
person. And this was the job that we found, so they would have regular fire fighter pay at
this position. But we just filled that position and she retired or. . . yeah, I guess resigned
would be the proper term to use. So that can be lower. That was just in, you know, in a short
period of time that we filled that position. Like I said that Ops Assistant I we'll be filling
May 1st at the correct pay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: What is the correct pay?
MR. BAZ: While I'm looking up the actual pay, it should be an SR-8. "Red Circle" employees are
in general we have them throughout the County, they're employees that their job duties may
have changed from circumstances other than their own that would require us to pay, keep
their pay at a certain rate even though they're doing less work. And this is a very challenging
thing from a management perspective that we have to deal with, but it does occur because of
Collective Bargaining. So an SR...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Kind of like a red shirt?
MR. BAZ: An SR-8 if the step is correct to I would be $35,064. If it's an SR-8A would be 25,668.
MR. MURRAY: That's about right.
MR. BAZ: So depending on what level of step that we hire a new person in, if they're transferred
from someplace else throughout the County then they would either start off, if they're brand
new they would be 25,668, if they were transferred from someplace else then they could be
up to 41,000. So it's a pretty big size range.
CHAIR WHITE: So what is the level at which this person is being brought in?
MR. MURRAY: It should be at the 8A, SR-8A, 25.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay. Does that answer your question? Thank you. Questions on 7-67 or
68? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing here. I don't see anything -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --in particular that stands out, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm good for now, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I got my questions answered. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, nothing.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chief, on 7-68 under Miscellaneous Other Costs it shows no expenditure in
2012 or '13 and then 5,000 appropriated in this year's budget and a request for another 5,000
next year. Then down below there's another Miscellaneous Other Costs which was 2,500
then 3,000, and then bumped up to 6,000 last year and you're asking for an additional 5,000.
And I see that it's meant for more fire fighter safety guides to aid in public education, but can
you share with us what has been expanded in that arena where we're going from an
expenditure of $3,000 just 2 years ago to 11,000 this year?
MR. MURRAY: Well the increase there is for the fire fighter safety guide. What we do now is we
pay Honolulu Fire Department to help with the set up and the printing of that. In the past
Honolulu Fire Department has done that for us for free or for a very, very minimal cost, and
so now this would be our portion for those 13,000 fire fighter safety guides that go out
throughout our community.
CHAIR WHITE: So the big brother aloha is gone?
MR. MURRAY: Well, you know, overtime it kind of fluctuates based on their needs and their
assistance but they're up against the same things we are, so and we benefit greatly from all of
their work. 'Cause they do all the layout, they do the picture taking, they do the coloring, I
29th year. So
mean you ought to see it, they do a very, very fantastic job, and it's now in its
it's something that we need to support for our children.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And...
MR. BAZ: So year to date, Mr. Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --is $5,094.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, please turn to 7-83. This reflects the transfer out of those
two plan review, Members. And then there's expenses on Page 7-85. Any questions?
Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chairman, hearing the Chiefs comments about the Revolving Fund.
some of the needs of this division of the Department, does it make sense for us to consider
changing the fee instead of transferring back to General Fund and then going back to
Revolving Fund later? Because we can set this annually through this budget document.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And it's interesting that the fee is a percentage of the Building Permit.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know so we can either change the percentage or put in a dollar
amount for the fee if that is something the Department is asking us to consider, but I rather
not go back and forth between General Fund and Revolving Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The Chair's...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the purpose why we set up this fund, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The Chair was concerned about leaving those two in General Fund for
obvious reasons. We're finding lots of places to spend General Fund monies, so I was
planning on moving them back but I think your idea is well taken that we should also look at
whether we need to adjust the fee. So, Mr. Baz, we would appreciate your taking a look at
that with Mr. Goode and seeing what might be appropriate, or whether Mr. Goode is finding
that there's an uptick in permit fees or permitting going on that would allow us to generate
more income than your, than you were projecting when you drafted the budget so many
months back.
MR. BAZ: Right. That could be possible, and I'll talk to him about the current level of Building
Permit applications. The, DSA's Building Permit plan review fee is 25 percent of the
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Building Permit fee, and the fire plan review fee is 12'/2 percent of the Building Permit fee.
So there's, yeah, that's the differences right there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you could come back to us with a recommendation I would appreciate it.
Okay, other questions, Members. This Revolving Fund goes to Page 7-86, there's a new
vehicle there. How many vehicles do you have in that section? In the Fire Prevention
section?
MR. MURRAY: Should be around 11 vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So they basically each have a vehicle?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, the inspectors have a vehicle, we also have several education vehicles and
trailers. Nine. So you're talking nine vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And how have you been able to operate without this one since this is a new
vehicle, not a replacement?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. This is a new vehicle because we have one of the inspectors utilizing his
personal vehicle and claiming mileage. They share vehicles, so we want to get, become more
efficient by getting our own vehicle.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you could provide us what the cost is at this point for the mileage.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, we can do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Just so we have a comparison there. Okay, Members, that brings us to the end of
Fire Prevention. We do have Grant Revenue Fund on the next page in the Details, 7-87.
That's where the three trainees are listed. I don't think there's anything there that we really
need to.. .oh, there is one area. On Page 7-92 we have the Grant Revenue Program that
provides, I believe this is the area, my recollection is this is the area where you reflect the
overtime that is paid for by FEMA for training purposes. Is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So a total of, and you're expecting the same 1,052,000 this coming year?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we always have our fingers crossed.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So that's all for coverage of training overtime, correct?
MR. MURRAY: Not entirely.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair? The, like the FEMA 700,000 is in the budget there for reimbursement
of significant fires as we've discussed before and haven't received recently, but in, I think the
last time was in 2000.. .1 think the fire was in '11 and we received them in 2012, the
reimbursement, somewhere around those dates. That's the last time we actually received
money in there. Yeah, the FEMA Fire Management Assistance one is not necessarily for
training, it's for actual large-scale fires.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you for that clarification.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, one question, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have no idea what kind of demand but how often does the County of
Kalawao or Kalaupapa contact you for potential assistance, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Not very often.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Two times a year, ten times a year?
MR. MURRAY: One to three times a year maybe, and it's real short term.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's mostly for medical emergencies?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, either medical or rescue, like we had the plane go down there -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MURRAY: --and we utilized their airport. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So for just those type of requests from -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --that specific area of Molokai?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. That's a good gauge, one to three. If they have fires they have to go
through the whole process to...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: National parks and -MR. MURRAY: National parks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Health Department.
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MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That would come out of this program budget though in case you
had to respond, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . (inaudible).

Fire/Rescue?

MR. MURRAY: It would come under Fire/Rescue Operations, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, the last couple of items are on Page 7-98, Grant Revenue Fund,
I'm sorry 7-95 and 96. These are grants that I guess you are hoping to get and could you
share with us what you hope to use these grant revenues for? There's an amount for 30,000
from National Highway Transportation Safety Administration. Another $30,000 from a
Private Donation, 100,000 from State Department of Forestry and Wildlife, and then a US
Homeland Security Emergency Management grant of 200,000, and a Monsanto Grant for
20,000.
MR. MURRAY: All right. On Page 7-95 the equipment for the Local Emergency Planning
Committee. That's funds that we already utilize and in this case we would be doing
computer equipment because that's a separate entity, the LEPC and software. The National
Highway Transportation Safety Administration Highway Safety Grant, that would be utilized
for a vehicle, a specialized vehicle extrication equipment for motor vehicle accidents on the
highway. Private Donations, we have that in there in case, there's a lot of times people want
to donate exercise equipment to specific stations or what have you, we utilize that, or jet skis
or what have you. The DOFAW Grant is utilized for fire equipment that we can utilize
within wild land fires to assist them. And on the next Page 7-96 the Department of
Homeland Security Grant we utilize that for equipment if necessary or training. As Assistant
Chief Thyne spoke about earlier we try to utilize different areas, and, you know, overtime
we've put in portions of our share to Police Department for the radio system and different
things to handle those 911 systems, so that's kind of the history for that. And then the
Monsanto Grant we had the other year for a skid mount pump and, pump and tank for one of
our utility vehicles to fight brushfires, so we're hoping that we can get that again this year,
that's on our wish list.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then the other fire-related item is on the Equipment Bond under Finance in
CIP, Page 732.
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MR. MURRAY: Okay. On that we have a 95-foot ladder truck for the Wailea Fire Station. We're
requesting 1.4 million. And item two, a 500-gpm pumper for the Pukoo Fire Station, we're
requesting $500,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Questions, Members? Yeah, if you could provide us with the age and
condition of the ladder truck. Just for curiosity's sake, how often have we used the ladder
truck for its intended purpose? I mean I see them going out fairly frequently around Lahaina
but I'm just wondering. (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: I can get that information for you. We use it quite a bit. It's something, you
know, that we don't want to use if we don't have to but it comes in more occasions than not.
It is a specialized piece of equipment that we use to access buildings of four stories or more,
and that truck is a 2002 so it is 12 years old. You know that we thank you for that ladder that
you allowed us to get last budget season which we are in the process of working through
right now on the preconstruction for that vehicle. So, you know, we're at this point where at
least it'll be staggered for these types of apparatus and the costs associated with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So, Chief, what's the estimation in getting
one of these specialized-type trucks? 'Cause we budgeted... so you still don't have it like
physically here rolling on the road, and so it takes what, couple, three years to actually get
one?
MR. MURRAY: No, it takes about 300 days. It depends on what company gets the bid, yeah. We
used to do 365 so one year from notice to proceed, so right now we got it less than 300 days
from notice to proceed. And we're in the preplan stage with the vendor on working that out.
It does take some time. One of the issues is the scheduling of getting that meetings because
the bid that was won is in Wisconsin so it takes a little bit of effort for us to get our team to
Wisconsin.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You physically go there to the company to look at, I don't
know, the different equipment and the
styles and...
MR. MURRAY: So by the time we get there our specs is already laid out, they've already bid on the
whole process, and we get that preconstruction meeting to see if there are any exceptions to
the spec. And our vehicle acquisition team has those specs pretty solid, so we'll get a great
piece of equipment once it's constructed and brought to Maui. And we're still having issues
with that Ladder 3 from Lahaina, it's in and out of the shop every month, so we need that
replacement right away. And it took us some time to get that bid out, and we were working
on that as soon as you folks passed the budget last year in June. So it's taken this long.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Okay well I'm sure you're trying to push it as quickly as
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MR. MURRAY: Oh yeah.
COIINCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --need it so, you know, thank you for doing that.
MR. MURRAY: Right, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chief and Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, what was the bid amount for the Lahaina ladder truck?
MR. MURRAY: Lahaina ladder came in 1,125,000, and the reason for that is we initially needed
more for equipment, and that equipment that comes with the fire truck we've forgone that
whole thing just so that we could get the cost down. And there is a price difference between
a ladder and a platform, and platforms, towers are normally a lot more expensive. So we're
looking to get the -CHAIR WHITE: You need to help...
MR. MURRAY: --equipment with this vehicle.
CHAIR WHITE: What's the difference between a ladder and a platform?
MR. MURRAY: One has a platform that you can stand on that the operator gets you to, and the
other one is a straight stick where you're standing on, you're attached to the ladder itself.
CHAIR WHITE: So which type did you order, the ladder or the platform?
MR. MURRAY: We ordered a ladder.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And so if we, once we replace the Lahaina truck we will have, we'll have,
we'll be keeping that as a backup, right?
MR. MURRAY: For the time being, yes. We can see if we can actually spend the time and get the
repairs done on that truck, and hopefully we have the funding within the Maintenance
Program to get it done. Then we'll have a viable backup. If not, we're looking at Ladder 14
which is the Wailea ladder. If we get that replaced we're looking at that as the backup.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I think that brings us to the end of our review unless any of you have any
further questions? Well we'll just, we'll do Ocean Safety tomorrow morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If, I'll ask Mr. Baz the question and he can, you know, maybe respond
tomorrow or at a more appropriate time for the Committee, but the way I understand it, this
has all all been a bond request, Mr. Baz. Yeah. So that's even if we go accelerated 20-year
payback I already having the Chief telling me that one 12-year-old truck is too old, and yet
I'm going to go borrow money for 20 years and pay off a lot of this equipment that I'm sure a
Department down the road is going to tell me it's over 10 years but we still, you know, I just
got one problem with paying debt, 20-year borrowing, Chairman, on this kind of shelf life
that is less than the bond float. You know it's just a personal discipline of money with me.
So, you know, I hope you can find ways of finding the cash and doing the borrowing for
what really needs to be borrowed, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. What equipment do you now have at
Wailea?
MR. MURRAY: We have a ladder, we have an engine, we have a utility, and we have a tanker.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And so you want to replace the ladder?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And how many, if you got the utility and started doing your,
what you're saying you want to do is have them go out more often than just bringing the
ladder out as well, can you stretch that to a 20-year so it would fit in the bonding scheme? If
not, I agree with Mr. Hokama, you know, 10 years, paying 20 years on a 10-year lifespan,
it's kind of hard to do with bond.
MR. MURRAY: Well one of the, the whole plan behind the truck being on bond for 20 years is that
as long as we can do the maintenance within to 12, 10 to 12 year span we can use that as a
backup for that time. I mean I don't know if you want to pay the money for a backup rig for
that 20 years, but that's our goal for the ladder truck. So actually all of our pumpers that can
actually make it to that 20 years. So that's what we want to utilize that vehicles as backup so
they'll get their work life in the first 10 to 12 years and then the last 8 years they do backup.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So you think you might be able to stretch it out for 20
years?
MR. MURRAY: We're going to try to utilize the utilities more but that, along with that we're going
to have to make some policy changes, we're going to have to provide little bit more
equipment so that they can run on a regular basis instead of loading and unloading and going
back and forth. We'll try to figure out more and more. We've been adaptable to that whole
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process, we've been doing it already, but, you know, in order to put it in policy there's a lot
of thought that needs to go into those things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And you typically need the ladder for taller structures,
right?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Essentially.
MR. MURRAY: Or industrial areas, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or industrial areas. And I just can't remember over the last ten
years how many times we've had that situation that that truck's had to go out. Does it go out
for regular fires, too, and, you know, single -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --or double-story house fires -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as opposed to the pumper?
MR. MURRAY: They both go because they can either work in unison or they can work separately.
A lot of times the ladder is used in a residential area to protect adjacent buildings, so
protecting the exposures from the fire itself. And that has been. . .1 mean we've used it
countless times. Both of 'em at one time in this recent Kahana fire that we had, we had both
of the ladders there. If you go back to the Old Kahului Shopping Center we used both of the
ladders there. There are instances where we use both ladders, sometimes just one, but it is a
good tool regardless of high rise, residential, commercial, industrial, it has many uses.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a thought, if you had two pumpers would they get more use
and have the ladder reserved for the bigger calls, would that stretch our, stretch the ladder life
and then also the life of the. . . (inaudible).
MR. MURRAY: That would possibly work, but you also have to think of the housing of that thing
and who's going to maintain it. You know right now our apparatus operators check
numerous amounts of equipment every single day, and, you know, it's just one more
maintenance cost. Yeah, it could last longer. One of the things with the ladders is that the
weight itself causes some issues just by running on our roads. You know even if it was
smooth roads we still would have issues over a period of time, and it also has annual
maintenance and testing for the ladders itself that we need to be aware of and constantly on.
So you might get a few years out of it for sure if you run it less.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're just trying to think outside the box and maybe an upfront of
another pumper, but you're right, the housing and the maintenance that...
MR. MURRAY: I mean, you know, then our garage that's going to cost $11 million just to keep
some, you know -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. MURRAY: --I mean, and then if it doesn't run all the time we get problems. It's just like a
boat, very, very similar to a boat. If you're not running it all the time you're going to get fuel
problems, and when you really need it it's going to be broken down. So a lot of things to
consider, but we'll look into that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was just, you know, trying to figure out ways we can squeeze
some life out of these things. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: I'm with you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions, Members? If not, we will adjourn this meeting and take up
Ocean Safety tomorrow morning at 10:00 followed by the Water Department review, and
then remember tomorrow night we have the public hearing on water, meter rates, water rates,
and development fees for new water meters. So with that I wanna thank the Chief and his
staff for being here and helping us this. . .this morning and afternoon, and so we will be
adjourned. . .(gavel)...

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 4:13 p.m.
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